7 October 2024

A\$ Debt Issuance Programme

Vonovia SE as Issuer

Arranger

UBS AG, Australia Branch

Dealers

UBS AG, Australia Branch

Deutsche Bank AG, Sydney Branch

Mizuho Securities Asia Limited

J.P. Morgan SE

Merrill Lynch (Australia) Futures Limited

Contents

Impo	1	
Summary of the Programme		
Vonovia SE		16
Con	ditions of the Notes	17
1	Interpretation	17
2	Form, Title and Status of the Notes	27
3	Negative pledge	29
4	Covenants	29
5	Interest	31
6	Transfers	39
7	Redemption and Purchase	42
8	Payments	46
9	Taxation	47
10	Register	48
11	Events of Default	50
12	Time Limit for Claims	51
13	Notices	52
14	Meetings of Noteholders	53
15	Amendments	53
16	Substitution, Transfer and Domicile	53
17	Further Issues	55
18	Governing Law and Jurisdiction	55
Schedule		57
Taxation		66
Form of Pricing Supplement		
Selling and Transfer Restrictions		
Directory		

Important Notice

Introduction

This Information Memorandum relates to a debt issuance programme (the **Programme**) established by Vonovia SE, a company incorporated in Germany as a European Company (Societas Europaea) and registered in the commercial register at the local court (Amtsgericht) in Bochum under HRB 16879 (the **Issuer**) for the issue, from time to time, of medium term notes (**Notes**) in registered uncertificated form.

Terms used in this Information Memorandum but not otherwise defined have the meaning given to them in the Conditions (as defined below).

Responsibility for Information

The Issuer has authorised the issue of this Information Memorandum and accepts responsibility for it, other than information relating to the names, addresses and other details of the Relevant Parties (as defined below) in the Directory.

Other than confirming that their respective names, addresses and other details in this Information Memorandum in the Directory are correct as at the Preparation Date (as defined below), none of the Arranger and the Agents (each as defined in the section entitled *Summary of the Programme* below), nor any Dealer appointed to the Programme or in respect of a particular issue of Notes (nor any director, employee, agent, adviser or affiliate of any such person) (together the *Relevant Parties*) has been involved in the preparation of this Information Memorandum or makes any representation or warranty, express or implied, about and assumes no responsibility for the correctness or completeness of, or any errors or omissions in, any information, statement, opinion or forecast contained in this Information Memorandum or in any previous, accompanying or subsequent material or presentation with respect to or in connection with the Issuer, the Programme or any Notes.

Each Relevant Party accordingly disclaims all and any liability whether arising in tort, contract or otherwise which it might otherwise have in respect of this Information Memorandum. The Relevant Parties named in this Information Memorandum have acted pursuant to the terms of their respective engagements, have not authorised or caused the issue of, and take no responsibility for, this Information Memorandum and do not make, and should not be taken to have verified, any statement or information in this Information Memorandum (other than in respect of their name, address and other details in the Directory in this Information Memorandum).

No Offer

This Information Memorandum does not, and is not intended to, constitute and may not be used as an offer or invitation by or on behalf of the Issuer (or any of their respective affiliates), or any Relevant Party to any person to subscribe for, purchase or otherwise deal in any Notes.

This Information Memorandum has been prepared by the Issuer solely for use in connection with the Programme and the proposed offering of the Notes under the Programme as described herein. The Issuer has not authorised its use for any other purpose. This Information Memorandum may not be copied or reproduced in whole or in part. It may be disclosed only to actual and prospective investors and their agents, professional advisers and, if applicable, their affiliated entities.

Potential investors in debt instruments which may be issued by the Issuer should refer to any disclosure or offering document relevant to the issue of those debt instruments.

Conditions of Issue

Notes will be issued in series (**Series**). Each Series may comprise of one or more tranches (each a **Tranche**) having one or more issue dates and on conditions that are otherwise identical (other than, to the extent relevant, in respect of the issue price and the first payment of interest).

Each issue of Notes will be made pursuant to such documentation as the Issuer may determine.

The terms and conditions (*Conditions*) applicable to the Notes are included in this Information Memorandum. In the case of each issue of a Tranche or Series of Notes, a pricing supplement (*Pricing Supplement*) will be issued, which shall supplement, amend, modify or replace the Conditions applicable to the Notes of the relevant Tranche or Series. A pro forma Pricing Supplement is set out in this Information Memorandum.

The Issuer may also publish a supplement to this Information Memorandum (or additional Information Memoranda) which describes the issue of Notes (or particular classes of Notes) not otherwise described in this Information Memorandum. A Pricing Supplement or a supplement to this Information Memorandum may also supplement, amend, modify or replace any information set out in, or incorporated by reference into, a Pricing Supplement or this Information Memorandum.

Investors to obtain Independent Advice

This Information Memorandum contains only summary information with respect to the Notes and the Issuer. Neither the information contained in this Information Memorandum nor any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or any Notes is intended to provide the basis of any credit or other evaluation and should not be considered or relied on as a recommendation or a statement of opinion (or a report of either of those things) by the Issuer or any Relevant Party that any recipient of this Information Memorandum or any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or any Notes should subscribe for, purchase or otherwise deal in any Notes or any rights in respect of any Notes. Furthermore, this Information Memorandum contains only general information and does not take into account the objectives, financial situation or needs of any potential investor.

Each investor contemplating subscribing for, purchasing or otherwise dealing in any Notes or any rights in respect of any Notes should:

- (a) make and rely upon (and shall be taken to have made and relied upon) its own independent investigation of the terms and conditions of the Notes and the rights and obligations attaching to the Notes;
- (b) determine for themselves the sufficiency and relevance of the information contained in this Information Memorandum and any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or the issue of any Notes, and must base their investment decision solely upon their independent assessment and such investigations as they consider necessary;
- (c) consult their own tax advisers concerning the application of any tax laws applicable to their particular situation; and
- (d) make and rely upon (and shall be taken to have made and relied upon) its own independent investigation of the financial condition and affairs of, and its own appraisal of the creditworthiness of, the Issuer.

None of the Relevant Parties undertakes to review the financial condition or affairs of the Issuer or any of its affiliates at any time or to inform any holder of Notes (each a *Noteholder*) or potential investor in Notes of information about the Issuer or any of its affiliates coming to its attention and make no representation about the ability of the Issuer to comply with its obligations under the Notes.

No Relevant Party makes any representation as to the performance of the Issuer, the maintenance of capital or any particular rate of return, nor does any Relevant Party guarantee the payment of capital or any

particular rate of capital or income return, in each case, on any Notes. No reliance may be placed on the Relevant Parties for financial, legal, taxation, accounting or investment advice or recommendations of any sort.

Risks

Neither this Information Memorandum nor any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or the issue of any Notes describes all of the risks of an investment in any Notes.

Prospective investors should consult their own professional, financial, legal and tax advisers about risks associated with an investment in any Notes and the suitability of investing in the Notes in light of their particular circumstances.

To the extent that any forward looking statements are made in this Information Memorandum, those statements reflect the views of the Issuer as at the Preparation Date. Such statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties, assumptions and other important factors that could cause the actual results, performance or achievements of the Issuer to differ materially from the results, performance or achievements expressed, implied or projected in this Information Memorandum.

Neither the Issuer nor any of its respective officers or any other party associated with the preparation of this Information Memorandum make any representation or warranty (either express or implied) as to the accuracy or likelihood of any forward looking statement or any events or results expressed or implied in any forward looking statement. Neither the Issuer nor any of its respective officers or any other party associated with the preparation of this Information Memorandum guarantee that any specific objective of the Issuer will be achieved.

Documents Incorporated by Reference

This Information Memorandum is to be read in conjunction with all documents which are deemed to be incorporated into it by reference as set out below. This Information Memorandum shall, unless otherwise expressly stated, be read and construed on the basis that such documents are so incorporated and form part of this Information Memorandum.

The following documents are incorporated by reference in and form part of this Information Memorandum (the *Incorporated Documents*):

- (a) all amendments and supplements to this Information Memorandum prepared and circulated by the Issuer from time to time;
- (b) the most recently published audited Annual Report of the Issuer containing audited consolidated financial statements of Vonovia SE from time to time;
- (c) the most recently published interim unaudited financial statements of the Issuer from time to time;
- (d) each Pricing Supplement and all documents stated therein to be incorporated in this Information Memorandum; and
- (e) all other documents stated by the Issuer to be incorporated in this Information Memorandum by reference,

except that any forecast financial information, or analysis and/or opinions relating to forecast financial information or any information or statements either expressly or implicitly that is or might be considered to be forward-looking, contained in the documents referred to in subparagraphs (b) to (e) above shall not be incorporated by reference in, nor form part of, this Information Memorandum.

Any statement contained in this Information Memorandum shall be modified or superseded to the extent that a statement contained in any document subsequently incorporated by reference into this Information Memorandum modifies or supersedes such statement (including whether expressly or by implication). Any

statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this Information Memorandum.

Except as provided above, no other information, including any information on the internet sites of the Issuer or any of its respective affiliates or in any document incorporated by reference in any of the Incorporated Documents, is incorporated by reference into this Information Memorandum.

The financial statements and reports of the Issuer that form part of the Incorporated Documents from time to time as referred to in subparagraphs (b) and (c) above will be made available on the website of the Issuer at www.vonovia.com.

Copies of the Incorporated Documents may be obtained from the website of the Issuer (as specified in the Directory) or the Registrar or such other person specified in a Pricing Supplement, to the extent not made available on the website of the Issuer.

Investors should review, among other things, the Incorporated Documents when deciding whether or not to purchase, or otherwise deal in any Notes or rights in respect of any Notes.

Neither the content of any website nor the content of any website accessible from hyperlinks within such website is incorporated (or deemed incorporated) by reference into, or forms a part of, this Information Memorandum. Only the English language version of an Incorporated Document is incorporated by reference into this Information Memorandum.

Preparation of financial statements

The financial statements of the Issuer were prepared in accordance with IFRS Accounting Standards (*IFRS*) as adopted by the European Union.

Currency of Information

The information in this Information Memorandum is correct and complete as at the Preparation Date (as defined below).

The delivery and distribution of this Information Memorandum or any offer or issue of Notes after the Preparation Date does not imply nor should it be relied upon as a representation or warranty that there has been no change since the Preparation Date in the affairs or financial condition of the Issuer or any other person or entity named or referred to in this Information Memorandum or that the information in this Information Memorandum is correct at any time after the Preparation Date.

The Issuer is not under any obligation to Noteholders to update this Information Memorandum at any time after the issue of Notes.

Preparation Date means:

- in relation to any amendment or supplement to this Information Memorandum, the date indicated on the face of that amendment or supplement;
- in relation to the most recently published financial statements or reports incorporated by reference in this Information Memorandum, the period to which, or as of which, such accounts or reports relate;
- (c) in relation to any other document issued by the Issuer and stated to be incorporated by reference in this Information Memorandum, the date indicated on its face as being its date of release or effectiveness; and
- (d) in relation to all other information contained in this Information Memorandum, the date set out on the cover page of this Information Memorandum, or, if the information has been amended or supplemented, the date indicated on the face of that amendment or supplement.

Authorised Material

Only information contained in this Information Memorandum (including incorporated by reference) or as otherwise authorised in writing by the Issuer may be relied on as having been authorised by or on behalf of the Issuer.

No person has been authorised to give any person information or make any representations, warranties or statements not contained in or consistent with this Information Memorandum in connection with the Issuer, the Programme or the issue or sale of the Notes and, if given or made, such information or representation, warranty or statement must not be relied on as having been authorised by the Issuer or any Relevant Party.

Restrictions on Circulation

The Notes have not been, nor will be, registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended (**Securities Act**). The Notes are being offered outside the United States (see the section headed 'Selling and Transfer Restrictions') by the Dealers in accordance with Regulation S under the Securities Act (**Regulation S**), and may not be offered, sold or delivered, directly or indirectly, within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons (as defined in the Securities Act) except pursuant to an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

The distribution of this Information Memorandum, including any Pricing Supplement, and the offer for subscription or purchase and invitations to subscribe for or buy Notes may be restricted by law in certain jurisdictions.

None of the Issuer or any Relevant Party represents that this Information Memorandum may be lawfully distributed, or that Notes may be lawfully offered, in compliance with any applicable registration or other requirements in any such jurisdiction, or pursuant to an exemption available thereunder, or assume any responsibility for facilitating any such distribution or offering.

In particular, no action has been taken by any of those parties which would permit a public offering of any Notes or distribution of this Information Memorandum in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required.

Accordingly, no Notes may be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, and neither this Information Memorandum nor any advertisement or other offering material prepared in connection with an offer of Notes or the Programme may be distributed or published in any jurisdiction, except under circumstances that will result in compliance with any applicable laws, regulations and directives and the Dealers have represented, or will represent, that all offers by them will be made in accordance with any applicable laws, regulations and directives in force in the jurisdictions where such offers are made. Persons into whose possession this Information Memorandum comes or any Notes come must inform themselves about, and observe, any such laws, regulations and directives.

Neither this Information Memorandum nor any other disclosure document in relation to the Notes has been, or will be, lodged with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission, the Australian Securities Exchange operated by ASX Limited (ABN 98 008 624 691) (**ASX**) or any other governmental body or agency.

This Information Memorandum is not, and does not purport to be, a document containing disclosure to investors for the purposes of Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the *Corporations Act* 2001 (Cth) (the *Corporations Act*).

In respect of offers or invitations received in Australia, Notes may only be issued or sold in circumstances that would not require disclosure to investors under Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the Corporations Act. Such Notes may only be issued or sold if the consideration payable by the relevant purchaser is a minimum of A\$500,000 or its foreign currency equivalent (disregarding amounts, if any, lent by the Issuer or other person offering Notes or its associates (within the meaning of those expressions in Part 6D.2 of the Corporations Act)), unless the offer or sale does not otherwise require disclosure to investors under Parts

6D.2 or Part 7.9 of the Corporations Act and Notes may not be issued or sold to a retail client as defined for the purposes of section 761G of the Corporations Act.

PROHIBITION OF SALES TO EEA RETAIL INVESTORS

The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area (*EEA*). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, *MiFID II*); (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2016/97 (the *Insurance Distribution Directive*), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in the Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 (as amended, the *Prospectus Regulation*). Consequently no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended, the *PRIIPs Regulation*) for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the PRIIPs Regulation.

PROHIBITION OF SALES TO UK RETAIL INVESTORS

The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the United Kingdom (*UK*). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (the *EUWA*); (ii) a customer within the meaning of the provisions of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (the *FSMA*) and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement the Insurance Distribution Directive, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA. Consequently, no key information document required by the PRIIPs Regulation as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA (the *UK PRIIPs Regulation*) for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the UK has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the UK may be unlawful under the UK PRIIPs Regulation.

EU MiFID II Product Governance/Target Market – The Pricing Supplement in respect of any Notes may include a legend entitled "EU MiFID II Product Governance/Target Market" which will outline the target market assessment in respect of the Notes and which channels for distribution of the Notes are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a *distributor*) should take into consideration the target market assessment; however, a distributor subject to MiFID II is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.

A determination will be made in relation to each issue of Notes about whether, for the purpose of the MiFID Product Governance rules under EU Delegated Directive 2017/593 (the *MiFID Product Governance Rules*), any Dealer subscribing for any Notes is a manufacturer in respect of such Notes, but otherwise neither the Arranger nor the Dealers nor any of their respective affiliates will be a manufacturer for the purpose of the MiFID Product Governance Rules.

UK MiFIR Product Governance/Target Market – The Pricing Supplement in respect of any Notes may include a legend entitled "UK MiFIR Product Governance/Target Market" which will outline the target market assessment in respect of the Notes and which channels for distribution of the Notes are appropriate. Any distributor should take into consideration the target market assessment; however, a distributor subject to the UK MiFIR Product Governance Rules set out in the FCA Handbook Product Intervention and Product Governance Sourcebook (the **UK MiFIR Product Governance Rules**) is responsible for undertaking its

own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.

A determination will be made in relation to each issue of Notes about whether, for the purpose of the UK MiFIR Product Governance Rules, any Dealer subscribing for any Notes is a manufacturer in respect of such Notes, but otherwise neither the Arranger nor the Dealers nor any of their respective affiliates will be a manufacturer for the purpose of the UK MIFIR Product Governance Rules.

Notification under Section 309B(1)(c) of the Securities and Futures Act 2001 of Singapore

In connection with Section 309B of the Securities and Futures Act 2001 of Singapore (the *SFA*) and the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018 of Singapore (the *CMP Regulations* 2018), the Issuer has determined, and hereby notifies all relevant persons (as defined in Section 309A(1) of the SFA), that the Notes issued or to be issued under the Programme are 'prescribed capital markets products' (as defined in the CMP Regulations 2018) and Excluded Investment Products (as defined in MAS Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products), unless otherwise stated in the Pricing Supplement in respect of any Notes. For a description of certain restrictions on offers, sales and delivery of Notes and a distribution of this Information Memorandum, Pricing Supplement or other offering material relating to the Notes, see the section headed 'Selling and Transfer Restrictions'.

Stabilisation

Stabilisation activities are not permitted in Australia in circumstances where such action could reasonably be expected to affect the price of notes or other securities traded in Australia or on a financial market (as defined in the Corporations Act) operated in Australia.

Agency and distribution arrangements

The Issuer has agreed to pay fees for the Agents for undertaking their respective roles and reimburse them for certain of their expenses incurred in connection with the Programme and the offer and sale of Notes.

The Issuer may also pay a Dealer a fee in respect of the Notes subscribed by it, may agree to reimburse the Arranger and/or the Dealers for certain expenses incurred in connection with this Programme and may indemnify the Dealers against certain liabilities in connection with the offer and sale of Notes.

Each Relevant Party is acting solely as an arm's length contractual counterparty and not as an advisor or fiduciary to the Issuer or any prospective purchaser of the Notes. Furthermore, neither the receipt of this Information Memorandum or any other offering materials by any person nor any other matter shall be deemed to create or give rise to an advisory or fiduciary duty (or any other duty) or relationship between the Relevant Party and that person (including, without limitation, in respect of the preparation and due execution of the documents in connection with the Programme or any Notes and the power, capacity or authorisation of any other party to enter into and execute such documents).

The Relevant Parties are involved in a wide range of financial services and businesses including securities trading and brokerage activities and providing commercial and investment banking, investment management, corporate finance, credit and derivative, trading and research products and services, out of which conflicting interests or duties may arise. In the ordinary course of these activities, the Relevant Parties or the funds which they manage or advise or the funds within which they may have a direct or indirect interest, may from time to time have long or short positions in, or buy and sell (on a principal basis or otherwise), or have pecuniary or other interests in, or act as a market maker in, the Notes or securities, derivatives, commodities, futures or options identical or related to the Notes and may trade or otherwise effect transactions, for its own account or the accounts of investors or any other party that may be involved in the issue of Notes or the Programme. The Relevant Parties may receive fees, brokerage and commissions and may act as a principal in dealing in any Notes.

Credit ratings

Credit ratings referred to in this Information Memorandum or in a Pricing Supplement should not be taken as recommendations by a rating agency to buy, sell or hold Notes. They may be revised, suspended or withdrawn at any time by the relevant rating agency.

Credit ratings are for distribution only to a person:

- (a) who is not a 'retail client' within the meaning of section 761G of the Corporations Act and is also a sophisticated investor, professional investor or other investor in respect of whom disclosure is not required under Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the Corporations Act; and
- (b) who is otherwise permitted to receive credit ratings in accordance with applicable law in any jurisdiction in which the person may be located.

Anyone who is not such a person is not entitled to receive this Information Memorandum and anyone who receives this Information Memorandum must not distribute it to any person who is not entitled to receive it.

Currencies

In this Information Memorandum references to 'A\$' or 'Australian dollars' are to the lawful currency of the Commonwealth of Australia.

Forward-looking Statements

This Information Memorandum may contain certain forward-looking statements. A forward-looking statement is a statement that does not relate to historical facts and events. They are based on analyses or forecasts of future results and estimates of amounts not yet determinable or foreseeable. These forward-looking statements are identified by the use of terms and phrases such as "anticipate", "believe", "could", "estimate", "expect", "intend", "may", "plan", "predict", "project", "will" and similar terms and phrases, including references and assumptions. This applies, in particular, to statements in this Base Prospectus containing information on future earning capacity, plans and expectations regarding the Group's business and management, its growth and profitability, and general economic and regulatory conditions and other factors that affect it.

Forward-looking statements in this Information Memorandum are based on current estimates and assumptions that the Issuer makes to the best of its present knowledge as at the Preparation Date. These forward-looking statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors which could cause actual results, including the Group's financial condition and results of operations, to differ materially from and be worse than results that have expressly or implicitly been assumed or described in these forward-looking statements. The Group's business is also subject to a number of risks and uncertainties that could cause a forward-looking statement, estimate or prediction in this Information Memorandum to become inaccurate.

In light of these risks, uncertainties and assumptions, future events described in this Information Memorandum may not occur. In addition, neither the Issuer nor any Relevant Person assumes any obligation, except as required by law, to update any forward-looking statement or to conform these forward-looking statements to actual events or developments.

Summary of the Programme

The following does not purport to be complete and is a brief summary only. It is qualified by, and should be read in conjunction with, the rest of this Information Memorandum and, in relation to any Notes, in conjunction with the Note Deed Poll and the relevant Pricing Supplement and the applicable Conditions of the Notes. Capitalised terms used in the summary are defined in the Conditions.

Each Pricing Supplement will provide particular information relating to a relevant Tranche or Series of Notes to be issued. A reference to a 'Pricing Supplement' does not limit the provisions or features of this Programme which may be supplemented, amended, modified or replaced by a Pricing Supplement in relation to a particular Tranche or Series of Notes.

Issuer:	Vonovia SE, a company incorporated in Germany as a European Company (<i>Societas Europaea</i>) and registered in the commercial register at the local court (<i>Amtsgericht</i>) in Bochum under HRB 16879 and any Substitute Debtor which is substituted for the Issuer under Condition 16 (<i>Substitution, Transfer and Domicile</i>).
Programme description:	A non-underwritten debt issuance programme (<i>Programme</i>) under which, subject to applicable laws and directives, the Issuer may elect, from time to time, to issue medium term notes (<i>Notes</i>) in registered uncertificated form.
Programme limit:	A\$7,500,000,000 or such amount as the Issuer may agree from time to time.
Programme term:	The Programme shall continue until terminated by the Issuer giving notice to the Arranger and each Dealer that the Programme will be terminated pursuant to the Dealer Agreement dated 7 October 2024 (as may be amended, restated and/or supplemented from time to time, the <i>Dealer Agreement</i>) between (amongst others) the Issuer and the Arranger and Dealers, or such earlier date as agreed in writing by the Issuer and the Arranger and Dealers that the Programme will be terminated.
Arranger:	As at the date of this Information Memorandum, the Arranger is UBS AG, Australia Branch (ABN 47 088 129 613).
Dealer:	As at the date of this Information Memorandum, the Dealers are:
	UBS AG, Australia Branch (ABN 47 088 129 613)
	Deutsche Bank AG, Sydney Branch (ABN 13 064 165 162)
	Mizuho Securities Asia Limited (ABN 14 603 425 912)
	J.P. Morgan SE
	Merrill Lynch (Australia) Futures Limited (ABN 34 003 639 674)
	Additional Dealers may be appointed by the Issuer from time to time under the Programme generally, or as a Dealer for a particular issue of Notes only.
	Contact details and particulars of the ABN and AFSL (if applicable) for the Arranger and the Dealer are set out in the Directory section.
Registrar and Issuing Agent:	BTA Institutional Services Australia Limited (ABN 48 002 916 396) and/or any other person appointed by the Issuer to perform registry functions and to establish and maintain a Register (as defined below) in Australia on the Issuer's behalf in respect of a Tranche or Series from time to time as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement or as notified in accordance with the Conditions.
	Contact details for the Registrar and Issuing Agent are set out in the Directory section.

Information Memorandum **Calculation Agent:** If a calculation agent is required for the purpose of calculating any amount or making any determination under a Note (each a Calculation Agent), such appointment will be notified in the relevant Pricing Supplement. The Issuer may terminate the appointment of a Calculation Agent, appoint additional or other Calculation Agents or elect to have no Calculation Agent. Where no Calculation Agent is appointed, the calculation of interest, principal and other payments in respect of the relevant Notes will be made by the Issuer. Each Registrar, Issuing Agent, Calculation Agent and any other person appointed by the Agents: Issuer to perform other agency functions with respect to any Series or Tranche of Notes (details of such appointment may be set out in the relevant Pricing Supplement). Method of issue: At the discretion of the Issuer, Notes may be issued to one or more Dealers by any of the following methods: (a) non-private placement; (b) private placement; (c) competitive tender; or unsolicited bids. (d) The Notes will be issued in series (each a Series) having one or more issue dates and on terms otherwise identical (or identical other than in respect of the first payment of interest), on the basis that the Notes of each Series being intended to be interchangeable with all other Notes of the Series. Each Series may be issued in tranches (each a *Tranche*) on the same or different Issue Dates. The specific terms of each Tranche (which will be completed, where necessary, with the relevant terms and conditions and, save in respect of the Issue Date, Issue Price, first payment of interest and principal amount of the Tranche, will be identical to the terms of other Tranches of the same Series) will be completed in the Pricing Supplement. A Pricing Supplement will be prepared in respect of each Tranche of Notes which will provide particular information relating to that Tranche of Notes to be issued as part of the Series. The form of the Pricing Supplement is set out in this Information Memorandum. **Types of Notes:** Notes may be issued with the following features as set out in the relevant Pricing Supplement: Floating Rate Notes: Notes bearing a floating rate of interest payable at such rate and on such basis as agreed at the time of issue; Fixed Rate Notes: Notes bearing a fixed rate of interest payable at such rate and (b) on such basis as agreed at the time of issue; or (c) Other Notes: Notes bearing such repayment and other features as agreed at the time of issue. Form: Notes will be issued in registered uncertificated form and will be debt obligations of the Issuer which are constituted by, and owing under, a note deed poll made by the Issuer

JHRM 811777845v3 121265660 page 10

on 7 October 2024 (**Note Deed Poll**), or such other deed or deed poll made by the Issuer as is specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement. Notes will take the form of,

and be evidenced by, entries in a register (*Register*) maintained by a Registrar.

Currency:	Notes will be issued in Australian dollars and, subject to any applicable legal or regulatory restrictions, may be issued in any other freely available and freely transferable currency that is agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealers in respect of the issuance of Notes and as may be specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.	
Tenor:	Subject to all applicable laws and directives, Notes may have any tenor as may be specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement or as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer.	
Title:	Entry of the name of a person in the Register in respect of a Note in registered form constitutes the obtaining or passing of title to the Note and is conclusive evidence that the person whose name is so entered is the registered holder of the Note.	
	The Issuer will procure that the Registrar must correct for any fraud or any manifest or proven error of which it becomes aware.	
	Notes which are lodged in the Austraclear System will be registered in the name of Austraclear. If a Note is lodged in the Austraclear System and registered in the name of Austraclear, neither the Issuer nor the Registrar will recognise any interest in those Notes other than the interest of Austraclear as the Noteholder. Interests in Notes which are held in a clearing system will be determined in accordance with the rules and regulations of the relevant clearing system.	
	No certificate or other evidence of title will be issued to holders of Notes issued in Australia unless the Issuer determines that certificates should be available or it is required to do so pursuant to any applicable law or directive.	
Denominations:	Subject to all applicable laws and directives, Notes will be issued in the single denomination of A\$10,000 or such other denomination specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.	
	In respect of offers or invitations received in Australia, Notes may only be issued if:	
	(a) the aggregate consideration payable to the Issuer by the relevant offeree or invitee is at least A\$500,000 (or its equivalent in an alternative currency, and, in either case, disregarding moneys lent by the Issuer or other person making the offer or invitation or its associates) or the issue does not otherwise require disclosure to investors under Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the Corporations Act; and	
	(b) the offer or invitation does not constitute an offer or invitation to a 'retail client' as defined for the purposes of section 761G of the Corporations Act.	
	Please see section of this Information Memorandum headed 'Selling and Transfer Restrictions'.	
Status and ranking of Notes:	The Notes constitute direct, unconditional, unsubordinated and (subject to Condition 3 (Negative pledge)) unsecured obligations of the Issuer and will at all times rank pari passu among themselves and pari passu with all other unsubordinated and unsecured obligations of the Issuer, unless such obligations are accorded priority under mandatory provisions of statutory law.	
Negative pledge:	The Noteholders will have the benefit of a negative pledge in respect of Capital Market Indebtedness other than Securitised Capital Market Indebtedness (as defined in Condition 1.1 (<i>Definitions</i>)) as set out in Condition 3 (<i>Negative pledge</i>).	

Events of Default:	The Events of Default applicable to the Notes will be as set out in Condition 11 (<i>Events of Default</i>), or as otherwise stated in the relevant Pricing Supplement.	
Consequences of an Event of Default:	Condition 11.2 (Consequences of an Event of Default) sets out what action may be taken if an Event of Default occurs and is subsisting with respect to a Series of Notes.	
Substitution of Issuer:		
Use of proceeds:	The net proceeds realised from each issue of Notes by the Issuer will be used for general corporate purposes, or otherwise as stated in the relevant Pricing Supplement.	
Clearing Systems:	The Issuer intends that Notes will be transacted within a clearing system.	
	The Issuer may apply to Austraclear for approval for any Notes to be traded on the Austraclear System. Upon approval by Austraclear, those Notes will be traded through Austraclear in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Austraclear System. Such approval by Austraclear is not a recommendation or endorsement by Austraclear of such Notes.	
	The rights of a holder of interests in a Note held through the Austraclear System are subject to the rules and regulations of the Austraclear System.	
	On admission to the Austraclear System, interests in the Notes may be held for the benefit of the system operated by Euroclear Bank SA/NV (<i>Euroclear</i>) or the system operated by Clearstream Banking S.A. (<i>Clearstream</i>). In these circumstances, entitlements in respect of holdings of interests in the Notes in Euroclear would be held in the Austraclear System by a nominee of Euroclear (currently HSBC Custody Nominees (Australia) Limited) while entitlements in respect of holdings of interests in the Notes in Clearstream would be held in the Austraclear System by a nominee of Clearstream (currently, BNP Paribas Australia Branch).	
	The rights of a holder of interests in a Note held through Euroclear or Clearstream are subject to the respective rules and regulations for accountholders of Euroclear and Clearstream and their respective nominees and the rules and regulations of the Austraclear System.	
	In addition, any transfer of interests in a Note which is held through Euroclear or Clearstream will to the extent such transfer will be recorded in the Austraclear System and is in respect of offers or invitations received in Australia be subject to the Corporations Act and the other requirements set out in the Conditions.	
	The Issuer is not responsible for the operation of the clearing arrangements which is a matter for the clearing institutions, their nominees, their participants and the investors.	
Transfer procedures:	There are certain restrictions on the transfer of Notes, as specified in Condition 6 (<i>Transfers</i>).	
	Notes held in a clearing system may only be transferred in accordance with the rules and regulations of the relevant clearing system.	
	Notes may only be transferred if:	
	(a) in the case of Notes to be transferred in, or into, Australia, the offer or invitation giving rise to the transfer:	

- (i) is for an aggregate consideration payable to the Issuer by the relevant transferee of at least A\$500,000 (or its equivalent in an alternative currency and, in either case, disregarding moneys lent by the Issuer or its associates to the transferee) or the offer or invitation (including any resulting issue) does not otherwise require disclosure to investors under Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the Corporations Act; and
- (ii) does not constitute an offer or invitation to a 'retail client' as defined for the purposes of section 761G of the Corporations Act;
- (b) at all times, the transfer complies with all applicable laws and directives of the jurisdiction where the transfer takes place.

Payments:

Payments to persons who hold Notes through the Austraclear System or any other clearing system will be made in accordance with the rules and regulations of Austraclear or such other clearing system.

If Notes are not lodged in Austraclear or any other clearing system, payments will be made to the account of the registered holder noted in the Register on the Record Date for the payment in accordance with Condition 8 (*Payments*).

The Record Date for payments of principal and interest is 5.00 pm in the place where the Register is maintained on the eighth calendar day before a payment date.

Issue Price:

Notes may be issued at any price on a fully or partly paid basis as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Redemption at maturity:

Unless previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled by the Issuer (in accordance with the applicable Conditions), each Note will be redeemed on its Maturity Date at the Outstanding Principal Amount or such other Redemption Amount as may be specified in or calculated or determined in accordance with the provisions of the relevant Pricing Supplement.

To the extent that Notes are held in the Austraclear System or other clearing system, Notes will be redeemed at maturity in a manner consistent with the applicable rules and regulations of that system.

Redemption prior to maturity:

The relevant Pricing Supplement will indicate either that the relevant Notes cannot be redeemed prior to their stated maturity (other than in specified circumstances including for taxation reasons) or that such Notes will be redeemable at the option of the Issuer and/or the Noteholders upon giving notice to the Noteholders or the Issuer, as the case may be, on a date or dates specified prior to such stated maturity and at a price or prices and on such other terms as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer(s). The terms of any such redemption, including notice periods, any relevant conditions to be satisfied and the relevant redemption dates and prices will be indicated in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

The relevant Pricing Supplement may provide that Notes may be redeemable in two or more instalments on such dates and in such manner as is indicated in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

Stamp duty:

Any stamp duty incurred on the issue of the Notes will be for the account of the Issuer. Any stamp duty incurred on a transfer of Notes will be for the account of the relevant investors.

As at the date of this Information Memorandum, no stamp duty is payable in Australia on the issue, transfer or redemption of the Notes. However, investors are advised to seek independent advice regarding any stamp duty or other taxes imposed by another jurisdiction upon the issue, transfer or redemption of Notes, or interests in Notes in any jurisdiction.

Taxes:

All payments under the Notes made by and on behalf of the Issuer shall be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for or on account of, any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of any Government Agency levied by or on behalf of any Tax Jurisdiction, unless the withholding or deduction is required by law. If the Issuer is obliged to make a deduction or withholding, then, subject to certain exceptions stipulated in the Conditions, it will pay the relevant Noteholder(s) an Additional Amount in respect of such deduction or withholding (as provided in Condition 9 (*Taxation*)).

See the section headed 'Taxation' of this Information Memorandum for a more detailed summary of the key Australian tax consequences in respect of payments made under the Notes.

Investors should obtain their own taxation advice regarding the taxation implications of investing in Notes.

FATCA:

If the Issuer, or any other person through whom payments on the Notes are made, is required to withhold or deduct amounts under or in connection with, or in order to ensure compliance with FATCA (as defined in the Conditions), the Issuer shall be entitled to make such withholding or deduction and shall have no obligation to gross up any payment under the Conditions or to pay any Additional Amount or other amount for such withholding or deduction.

Listing:

It is not currently intended that the Notes will be listed on any stock or securities exchange or quoted on a quotation system.

An application may be made for the Issuer to be admitted to the official list of, and/or Notes of a particular Series to be quoted on, the Australian Securities Exchange operated by ASX or on any other stock or securities exchange or quotation system (in accordance with applicable laws and directives).

Any Notes which are listed or quoted on the ASX will not be transferred through, or registered on, the Clearing House Electronic Sub-Register System operated by ASX Settlement Pty Limited (ABN 49 008 504 532) and will not be 'Approved Financial Products' for the purposes of that system. Interest in the Notes will instead be held in, and transferable through, the Austraclear System.

The relevant Pricing Supplement in respect of the issue of any Tranche of Notes will specify whether or not such Notes will be quoted on any stock or securities exchange.

Selling Restrictions:

The offering, sale and delivery of the Notes and the distribution of this Information Memorandum and other material in relation to any of the Notes will be subject to such restrictions as may apply in any jurisdiction in connection with the offering and sale of a particular Tranche of Notes. See the section headed '

Selling and Transfer Restrictions' below.

	Additional selling restrictions may be specified in a Pricing Supplement for any offer, sale or delivery of Notes in any other jurisdiction.
Investors to obtain independent advice:	An investment in Notes issued under the Programme involves certain risks. This Information Memorandum does not describe the risks of an investment in any Notes, risks related to the Issuer or otherwise. Prospective investors should consult their own professional, financial, legal and tax advisers about risks associated with an investment in any Notes and the suitability of investing in the Notes in light of their particular circumstances.
Rating:	Notes may be rated, as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.
	A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold Notes and may be subject to revision, suspension or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency. Each credit rating should be evaluated independently to any other credit rating.
	Credit ratings are for distribution only to a person (a) who is not a 'retail client' within the meaning of section 761G of the Corporations Act and is also a sophisticated investor, professional investor or other investor in respect of whom disclosure is not required under Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the Corporations Act, and (b) who is otherwise permitted to receive credit ratings in accordance with applicable law in any jurisdiction in which the person may be located. Anyone who is not such a person is not entitled to receive this Information Memorandum and anyone who receives this Information Memorandum must not distribute it to any person who is not entitled to receive it.
Governing Law:	The Note Deed Poll, the Notes and all related documentation will be governed by the laws of New South Wales, Australia.

Vonovia SE

General

The Issuer is a European company (Societas Europaea – SE) operating under German and European law and registered under its legal name "Vonovia SE" in the commercial register at the local court (Amtsgericht) in Bochum under HRB 16879. The Issuer conducts its business, amongst others, under the commercial name "Vonovia". The Legal Entity Identifier (LEI) of the Issuer is 5299005A2ZEP6AP7KM81. The following sections of the most recent base prospectus of the Issuer approved by the Luxembourg Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier (which can be obtained from https://www.vonovia.com/en/investors/creditor-relations/bonds) are hereby incorporated by reference into this Information Memorandum:

 Description of the Issuer and the Group – General Information on Vonovia SE – Incorporation, Corporate Seat, Duration, Corporation Purpose and Regulation

Description of the Issuer and the Group – General Information on Vonovia SE – Organisational Structure

Conditions of the Notes

The following are the Conditions of the Notes which, as amended, supplemented, modified or replaced by an applicable Pricing Supplement, apply to each Note constituted by the Note Deed Poll (specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement). References to the "Pricing Supplement" in these Conditions do not limit the provisions which may be amended, supplemented, modified or replaced by the Pricing Supplement in relation to a particular Series of Notes.

Each Noteholder, and each person claiming through or under each such Noteholder, is bound by and is deemed to have notice of, the Information Memorandum, the provisions contained in the Note Deed Poll and these Conditions (including any applicable Pricing Supplement). Electronic copies of these documents are available for inspection during usual business hours and on reasonable notice at the Specified Office of the Issuer or from such other person specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

1 Interpretation

1.1 Definitions

The following words have these meanings in these Conditions unless the contrary intention appears.

Additional Amounts has the meaning given in Condition 9.2 (Additional Issuer Payments).

Agency Agreement means:

- (a) the Agency and Registry Services Agreement dated on or about 7 October 2024 between the Issuer and BTA Institutional Services Australia Limited (ABN 48 002 916 396) as the Issuing Agent and Registrar;
- (b) any other agreement between the Issuer and an Agent for agency and registry services for the Notes; and/or
- (c) any other agency agreement between the Issuer and an Agent in connection with the issue of Notes.

Agent means any Registrar, Issuing Agent and Calculation Agent and any additional agent appointed by the Issuer under any Agency Agreement in connection with any issue of Notes, or any of them as the context requires.

Austraclear means Austraclear Ltd (ABN 94 002 060 773) or its successor.

Austraclear Regulations means the regulations known as the 'Austraclear Regulations', together with any instructions or directions, established by Austraclear (as amended or replaced from time to time) to govern the use of the Austraclear System and binding on the participants in that system.

Austraclear System means the clearing and settlement system operated by Austraclear in Australia for holding securities and electronic recording and settling of transactions in those securities between participants of the system.

Benchmark Rate means, for a Floating Rate Note and for an Interest Period, either BBSW Rate or AONIA Rate as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement or such other rate so specified in the Pricing Supplement.

Business Day means:

- a day on which banks are open for general banking business in Sydney and Frankfurt and any other city specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement as a 'Relevant Business Centre', not being a Saturday or Sunday in any such place; and
- (b) if a Note to be held in the Austraclear System is to be issued or a payment is to be made in respect of a Note through the Austraclear System, and/or any other clearing system specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement, a day on which Austraclear and/or such other clearing system is open for business.

Business Day Convention means, in respect of a Note, the convention specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement, for adjusting any relevant date if it would otherwise fall on a day that is not a Business Day. The following terms, when used in conjunction with the term **Business Day Convention** and a date, shall mean that an adjustment will be made if that date would otherwise fall on a day that is not a Business Day so that:

- (a) if *following* is specified, that date is postponed to the next day which is a Business Day;
- (b) if *floating* is specified, that date is postponed to the next following day which is a Business Day unless that day falls in the next calendar month, in which event:
 - (i) that date will be the immediately preceding Business Day; and
 - each subsequent Interest Payment Date will be the last Business Day in the month which falls the number of months or other period specified as the Interest Period in the relevant Pricing Supplement after the preceding Interest Payment Date occurred;
- (c) if *modified following* or *modified* is specified, that date will be the next day which is a Business Day unless that day falls in the next calendar month, in which case that date will be the immediately preceding Business Day; and
- (d) if *preceding* is specified, that date will be the immediately preceding Business Day.

If no convention is specified in the Pricing Supplement, the following Business Day Convention applies.

Calculation Agent means, in respect of a Note, the Issuing Agent or any other person specified in the Pricing Supplement as the party responsible for calculating the Interest Rate and other amounts required to be calculated under these Conditions.

Call Option has the meaning given in Condition 7.3 (Optional Early Redemption (Call)).

Call Option Notice has the meaning given in Condition 7.3 (Optional Early Redemption (Call)).

Capital Market Indebtedness means any present or future obligation for the payment of borrowed money (including obligations by reason of any guarantee or other liability agreement for such obligations of third parties) which is in the form of, or represented by, bonds, notes or other securities which are capable of being quoted, listed, dealt in or traded on a stock exchange, overthe-counter-market or other recognised securities market.

Change of Control Put Option has the meaning given in Condition 7.6(a) (*Early Redemption at the Option of the Noteholders upon a Change of Control*).

Change of Control Put Option Notice has the meaning given in Condition 7.6(c) (*Early Redemption at the Option of the Noteholders upon a Change of Control*).

Clean Up Condition has the meaning given in Condition 7.7 (Clean Up Call).

Conditions means, in relation to a Note, these terms and conditions as amended, supplemented, modified or replaced by the relevant Pricing Supplement and includes the provisions of that Pricing Supplement.

Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA means the number set out under the heading "Adjusted EBITDA total" in the Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer covering the applicable Relevant Period.

Consolidated Coverage Ratio means the ratio of (A) the aggregate amount of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA in the Relevant Period to (B) the aggregate amount of Net Cash Interest in the Relevant Period.

Consolidated Financial Indebtedness means Financial Indebtedness of the Issuer and any of its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis determined in accordance with IFRS.

Consolidated Financial Statements means, with respect to any Person, collectively, the consolidated financial statements and notes to those financial statements, of that Person and its subsidiaries prepared in accordance with IFRS.

Consolidated Secured Financial Indebtedness means that portion of the Consolidated Financial Indebtedness of the Group that is secured by a Lien on properties or other assets of the Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries.

Corporations Act means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

Day Count Basis means in respect of the calculation of an amount of interest on any Interest Bearing Note for any period of time (from and including the first day of such period to but excluding the last day of such period) (**Calculation Period**) the day count basis specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement and:

- (a) if Actual/365 or Actual/Actual (ISDA) is specified, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period in respect of which payment is being made (being inclusive of the first day, but exclusive of the last day, of that Calculation Period) divided by 365 (or, if any portion of that Calculation Period falls in a leap year, the sum of (i) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a leap year divided by 366; and (ii) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a non-leap year divided by 365);
- (b) if Actual/365 (Fixed) is specified, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period in respect of which payment is being made divided by 365;
- (c) if 30/360 or Bond Basis is specified, the number of days in the Calculation Period in respect of which payment is being made (being inclusive of the first day, but exclusive of the last day, of that Calculation Period) divided by 360; the number of days to be calculated as follows:

Day Count Basis =
$$[360 \times (Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30 \times (M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)$$

360

where:

- 'Y1' is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;
- 'Y₂' is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;
- 'M₁' is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;
- 'M₂' is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

- 'D₁' is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D₁ will be 30; and
- 'D₂' is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31 and D₁ is greater than 29, in which case D₂ will be 30;
- (d) if *RBA Bond Basis* or *Australian Bond Basis* is specified, one divided by the number of Interest Payment Dates in a year (or where the Calculation Period does not constitute an Interest Period, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365 (or, if any portion of the Calculation Period falls in a leap year, the sum of:
 - (i) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a leap year divided by 366; and
 - (ii) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a non-leap year divided by 365)); or
- (e) such other basis as may be specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement as being the applicable basis for the calculation of the amount of interest in respect of a Series of Notes.

Early Termination Amount means, in relation to a Note, the Outstanding Principal Amount or other redemption amount as may be specified in, or determined in accordance with the provisions of, the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Event of Default means an event specified in Condition 11 (Events of Default).

Excluded Tax means a Tax imposed by a jurisdiction on the net income of a Noteholder because the Noteholder has a connection with that jurisdiction, but not a Tax:

- (a) calculated by reference to the gross amount of a payment under a Note Document (without the allowance of a deduction); or
- (b) imposed because the Noteholder is taken to be connected with that jurisdiction solely because it is party to a Note Document or a transaction contemplated by a Note Document.

Extraordinary Resolution has the meaning given to it in the Meeting Provisions.

FATCA means:

- (a) sections 1471 to 1474 of the United States of America Internal Revenue Code of 1986 or any associated regulations or other official guidance;
- (b) any treaty, law, regulation or other official guidance enacted in any other jurisdiction, or relating to an intergovernmental agreement between the United States of America and any other jurisdiction, which (in either case) facilitates the implementation of paragraph (a) above; or
- (c) any agreement under the implementation of paragraphs (a) or (b) above, with the United States of America Internal Revenue Service, the United States of America government or any governmental or taxation authority in any other jurisdiction.

Financial Indebtedness means (without duplication) any indebtedness (excluding any indebtedness owed to another member of the Group) for or in respect of:

- (a) money borrowed;
- (b) any amount raised by acceptance under any acceptance credit facility or dematerialised equivalent;

- (c) any amount raised pursuant to any note purchase facility or the issue of bonds, notes, commercial papers, debentures, loan stock or any similar instrument;
- (d) receivables sold or discounted (other than any receivables to the extend they are sold on a non-recourse basis);
- (e) any amount raised under any other transaction (including any forward sale or purchase agreement) having the commercial effect of a borrowing, but excluding bank guarantee facilities (as amended from time to time) made or to be made available by financial institutions to the Issuer or a Subsidiary under which the Issuer or the respective Subsidiary may request the issue of a bank guarantee or bank guarantees in favour of a person who agrees to purchase a Real Estate Property owned by the Issuer or a Subsidiary;
- (f) any counter-indemnity obligation in respect of a guarantee, indemnity, bond, standby or documentary letter of credit or any other instrument issued by a bank or financial institution; and
- (g) the amount of any liability in respect of any guarantee or indemnity for any of the items referred to in paragraphs (a) to (f) above.

Fixed Rate Note means a Note that bears interest at a fixed rate, as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Floating Rate Note means a Note that bears interest at a floating or variable rate, as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Government Agency means any government or any governmental, semi-governmental or judicial entity or authority of any jurisdiction or any political subdivision. It also includes any self-regulatory organisation established under statute or any stock exchange.

Group means the Issuer together with its Subsidiaries.

IFRS means the International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the European Union and as published by the International Accounting Standards Board, as in effect from time to time.

Independent Adviser means an independent financial institution of international repute or other independent financial adviser experienced in the international capital markets, in each case appointed by the Issuer.

Information Memorandum means, in respect of a Note, the information memorandum referred to in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Interest Accrual Date means, in relation to an Interest Bearing Note, the date specified in the Pricing Supplement as the date on and from which interest accrues on that Note.

Interest Amount means, in relation to an Interest Bearing Note and an Interest Period, the amount of interest payable in respect of the Interest Bearing Note for that Interest Period as determined under Condition 5.4 (*Calculation of Interest Amount*).

Interest Bearing Note means a Fixed Rate Note, Floating Rate Note or any Other Note which is specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement as bearing interest.

Interest Payment Date means, in relation to an Interest Bearing Note, each date specified in, or determined in accordance with the provisions of, the relevant Pricing Supplement as a date on which a payment of interest on that Note is due and as adjusted, if necessary, for the purpose of payment or for the calculation of interest for Floating Rate Notes, in accordance with the Business Day Convention.

Interest Period means, in relation to an Interest Bearing Note, the period from and including an Interest Payment Date (or, in the case of the first period, the Interest Accrual Date) to but excluding the next Interest Payment Date, provided that the final Interest Period shall end on (but exclude) the Maturity Date (or, if the Note is redeemed earlier, the date on which it is or is required to be redeemed).

Interest Rate means, in relation to an Interest Bearing Note, the rate of interest (expressed as a per cent. *per annum*) payable in respect of the Interest Bearing Note specified in, or calculated or determined in accordance with the provisions of, the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Issue Date means, in relation to a Note, the date recorded or to be recorded in the Register as the date on which the Note is issued and as may be specified, or determined, in accordance with, the Pricing Supplement.

Issue Price means, in relation to a Note, the issue price specified in, or calculated or determined in accordance with the provisions of, the relevant Pricing Supplement for that Note.

Issuer means Vonovia SE, a company incorporated in Germany as a European company (Societas Europaea) in the commercial register at the local court (Amtsgericht) in Bochum under HRB 16879 and any Substitute Debtor which is substituted for the Issuer under Condition 16 (Substitution, Transfer and Domicile).

Issuing Agent means BTA Institutional Services Australia Limited (ABN 48 002 916 396) in its capacity as issuing and paying agent or any other issuing and paying agent specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement or appointed by the Issuer from time to time in accordance with these Conditions.

Lien means (without duplication) any lien, mortgage, trust deed, deed of trust, deed, pledge, security interest, assignment for collateral purposes, deposit arrangement, or other security agreement, excluding any right of setoff but including, without limitation, any conditional sale or other title retention agreement, any financing lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing, and any other like agreement granting or conveying a security interest in rem (*dingliches Sicherungsrecht*), to a Person that is not a member of the Group, in each case to secure outstanding Financial Indebtedness, but in each case excluding

- (a) any encumbrance registered in department 2 (*Abteilung 2*) of a German land register (*Grundbuch*);
- (b) any Lien arising in connection with a disposal of an asset in the ordinary course of business including, without limitation, any Lien created in assets subject to a sale agreement for the purposes of financing the purchase price;
- (c) any Lien in respect of which an unconditional deletion consent (*Löschungsbewilligung*) has been delivered to the relevant member of the Group;
- (d) any Lien arising by operation of law (or by agreement having the same effect) or in the ordinary course of business, provided that any Lien arising in the ordinary course of business over Real Estate Property shall not be excluded;
- (e) any cash collateral posted in connection with cross-currency and interest rate hedging transactions; and
- (f) any Lien on bank accounts under general terms and conditions of any provider of such bank accounts.

Margin means the 'Margin' as specified or determined in accordance with the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Material Subsidiary means any Subsidiary of the Issuer whose total assets are at least equal to 5 per cent. of the total assets of the Group.

Maturity Date means, in relation to a Note, the date specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement as the Maturity Date (and as adjusted in accordance with the Business Day Convention).

Meeting Provisions means the provisions for the convening of meetings and passing of resolutions by Noteholders set out in the Schedule to these Conditions.

Net Cash Interest means all interest and other financing charges accrued to persons who are not members of the Group less the amount of any interest and other financing charges accrued to be received from persons who are not members of the Group, in each case, excluding any one- off financing charges (including without limitation, any one-off fees and/or break costs).

Net Nominal Financial Indebtedness means the nominal amount of Financial Indebtedness incurred minus the nominal amount of Financial Indebtedness repaid.

Net Nominal Secured Financial Indebtedness means the nominal amount of Secured Financial Indebtedness incurred minus the nominal amount of Secured Financial Indebtedness repaid.

Net Nominal Unsecured Financial Indebtedness means the nominal amount of Unsecured Financial Indebtedness incurred minus the nominal amount of Unsecured Financial Indebtedness repaid.

Net Unencumbered Assets means, on a consolidated basis determined in accordance with IFRS, the value of any Real Estate Property of the Issuer and its Subsidiaries not subject to any Lien acquired plus the value of all other assets of the Issuer and its Subsidiaries not subject to any Lien acquired minus the value of such assets which (i) have been disposed of or (ii) have become subject to a Lien.

Note means a debt obligation specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement and issued by the Issuer which is constituted by and owing under the Note Deed Poll, title to which is recorded in and evidenced by an inscription in the Register. All references to "Notes" must, unless the context otherwise requires, be read and construed as references to the Notes of a particular Series.

Note Deed Poll means the document entitled 'Note Deed Poll' dated on or about 7 October 2024 made by the Issuer.

Note Documents means, in respect of a Series and a Tranche, the Note Deed Poll, the Agency Agreement and the relevant Pricing Supplement as amended and replaced from time to time.

Noteholder means a person whose name is for the time being entered in the Register as a holder of a Note.

Optional Call Date means, in respect of a redemption in accordance with Condition 7.3 (*Optional Early Redemption (Call)*), the date specified for redemption in a notice issued in accordance with Condition 7.3.

Optional Put Date means, in respect of a redemption in accordance with Condition 7.4 (*Optional Early Redemption (Put)*), each date (if any) specified as such in the Pricing Supplement.

Optional Redemption Amount (Call) means, in respect of a Note for which the relevant Pricing Supplement specifies the Call Option as being applicable, the amount so specified in the Pricing Supplement.

Optional Redemption Amount (Put) means, in respect of a Note for which the relevant Pricing Supplement specifies the Put Option as being applicable, the amount so specified in the Pricing Supplement.

Ordinary Resolution has the meaning given to it in the Meeting Provisions.

Other Note means a Note (other than a Fixed Rate Note or Floating Rate Note) having the features agreed at the time of issue and set out in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Outstanding Principal Amount means, in relation to a Note, the principal amount outstanding on that Note from time to time.

Person means any individual, corporation, partnership, joint venture, association, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated organisation, limited liability company or government (or any agency or political subdivision thereof) or other entity.

Pricing Supplement means, in respect of any Notes of a Tranche, the pricing supplement prepared in relation to those Notes and giving details of that Tranche and confirmed in writing by the Issuer.

Put Event Notice has the meaning given in Condition 7.6(b) (Optional Early Redemption at the Option of the Noteholders upon a Change of Control).

Put Option has the meaning given in Condition 7.4 (Optional Early Redemption (Put)).

Record Date means 5pm in the place where the Register is maintained on the date which is eight calendar days before the payment date or other relevant date, or any other date so specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Redemption Amount means, in relation to a Note, the Outstanding Principal Amount as at the date of redemption or such other redemption amount as may be specified in or calculated or determined in accordance with the provisions of the relevant Pricing Supplement or these Conditions.

Register means a register of Noteholders maintained by the Issuer or by the Registrar on behalf of the Issuer in which is entered the name and address of Noteholders whose Notes are carried on that Register, the amount of Notes held by each Noteholder and the Tranche, Series, Issue Date and transfer of those Notes and any other particulars which the Issuer or Registrar sees fit.

Registrar means BTA Institutional Services Australia Limited (ABN 48 002 916 396) in its capacity as registrar of the Notes or such other person appointed by the Issuer to establish and maintain the Register on the Issuer's behalf from time to time.

Regulations means the Austraclear Regulations, or the terms and conditions and operating procedures of any other clearing system in which the Notes are held from time to time.

Real Estate Property means the real estate property of such Person and its subsidiaries.

Relevant Business Centre in respect of a Note, has the meaning given in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

Relevant Period means the respective most recent four consecutive quarters ending prior to the respective date of determination of the Consolidated Coverage Ratio.

Reporting Date means 31 March, 30 June, 30 September and 31 December of each year.

Secured Financial Indebtedness means that portion of the aggregate principal amount of all outstanding Financial Indebtedness of the Group that is secured by a Lien on properties or other assets of the Group.

Securitised Capital Market Indebtedness means any Capital Market Indebtedness incurred in respect of or in connection with any securitisation or similar financing arrangement relating to assets owned by the Issuer or its Subsidiaries and where the recourse of the holders of such Capital Market Indebtedness against the Issuer is limited solely to such assets or any income generated therefrom.

Security Record has the meaning given to it in the Austraclear Regulations.

Series means Notes having identical terms except that the Issue Date, the Issue Price and the amount of the first payment of interest may be different in respect of different Tranches it comprises, or as otherwise agreed and referred to in the Pricing Supplement as being a Series.

Specified Office means, in respect of a person, the office specified in the Information Memorandum or any other address notified to Noteholders from time to time.

Subsidiaries means any Person that must be consolidated with the Issuer for the purposes of preparing Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer.

Substitute Debtor is defined in Condition 16 (Substitution, Transfer and Domicile).

Tax or **Taxes** means any taxes, levy, imposts, duty or other charges, or withholdings of a similar nature imposed by a Government Agency (including any penalty or interest payable in connection with any failure to pay or any delay in paying any of the same).

Tax Act means the Income Tax Assessment Act 1936 (Cth), the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997 (Cth) or the Taxation Administration Act 1953 (Cth).

Tax Jurisdiction means Germany or any Government Agency thereof or therein having power to tax payments made by the Issuer or any Substitute Debtor of principal or interest on the Notes and, if the Issuer becomes, or if a Substitute Debtor is, tax resident in any tax jurisdiction other than Germany, or a political subdivision or authority thereof or therein, references to 'Tax Jurisdiction' shall include such other jurisdiction.

Total Assets means the value of the consolidated total assets of the Issuer and its Subsidiaries, as such amount appears, or would appear, on a consolidated balance sheet of the Issuer prepared in accordance with IFRS, provided that "Total Assets" shall include the proceeds of the Financial Indebtedness or Secured Financial Indebtedness to be incurred.

Tranche means Notes issued on the same Issue Date the terms of which are identical in all respects or as otherwise agreed and referred to in the relevant Pricing Supplement as being a Tranche.

Transfer and Acceptance Form means such form as the Registrar adopts in line with the then current market practice to effect a transfer of Notes.

Unencumbered Assets means without duplication, (i) the value of any Real Estate Property, on a consolidated basis determined in accordance with IFRS, of the Issuer and its Subsidiaries that is not subject to any Lien, plus (ii) the value of all other assets of the Issuer and its Subsidiaries that is not subject to any Lien (where in case of (i) and (ii) the value of Real Estate Property, on a consolidated basis determined in accordance with IFRS, and other assets shall be equal to such amounts that appear, or would appear, on a consolidated balance sheet of the Issuer prepared in accordance with IFRS).

Unencumbered Financial Indebtedness means that portion of the aggregate principal amount of all outstanding Financial Indebtedness of the Group that is not Secured Financial Indebtedness.

1.2 Interpretation

Headings are for convenience only and do not affect interpretation. The following rules apply unless the context requires otherwise.

- (a) The singular includes the plural and the converse.
- (b) A gender includes all genders.
- (c) Where a word or phrase is defined, its other grammatical forms have a corresponding meaning.

- (d) A reference to a *person*, *corporation*, *trust*, *partnership*, *unincorporated body* or other *entity* includes any of them.
- (e) A reference to a **Condition**, **annexure** or **schedule** is a reference to a Condition of, or an annexure or schedule to, these Conditions.
- (f) A reference to a *party* to an agreement or document includes the party's successors and permitted substitutes or assigns.
- (g) A reference to *legislation* or to a *provision of legislation* includes a modification or re-enactment of it, a legislative provision substituted for it and a regulation or statutory instrument issued under it.
- (h) A reference to **writing** includes an email and any means of reproducing words in a tangible and permanently visible form, and for the purposes of any party giving notice, includes any electronic transmission.
- (i) A reference to *conduct* includes an omission, statement or undertaking, whether or not in writing.
- (j) The meaning of terms is not limited by specific examples introduced by *including*, or *for example*, or similar expressions.
- (k) A reference to *law* includes common law, principles of equity and laws made by parliament (and laws made by parliament include State, Territory and Commonwealth laws and regulations and other instruments under them, and consolidations, amendments, re-enactments or replacements of any of them).
- (I) A reference to *directive* is a reference to a treaty, official directive or regulation having the force of law.
- (m) A reference to **Australian Dollars** or **A\$** means the lawful currency of the Commonwealth of Australia from time to time.
- (n) All references to **time** are to Sydney time.
- (o) A reference to a **Note** is a reference to a Note of a particular Series specified in the Pricing Supplement.
- (p) A reference to a **Noteholder** is a reference to the holder of Notes of a particular Series.
- (q) A reference to a **Pricing Supplement** is a reference to the Pricing Supplement applicable to the Notes of the particular Tranche specified in that Pricing Supplement.
- (r) A reference to a particular date on which a payment is to be made is a reference to that date adjusted in accordance with the applicable Business Day Convention (provided that in the case of Fixed Rate Notes only, such adjustment shall be for the purposes of payment but not accrual).
- (s) A reference to *incur* means, with respect to any Financial Indebtedness or other obligation of any Person, to create, assume, guarantee or otherwise become liable in respect of such Financial Indebtedness or other obligation, and "incurrence" and "incurred" have the meanings correlative to the foregoing.
- (t) The language of the Conditions of the Notes is English. References to terms in the German language is provided for convenience only.

1.3 Document or agreement

A reference to:

- (a) an **agreement** includes a guarantee, undertaking, deed, agreement or legally enforceable arrangement whether or not in writing; and
- (b) a **document** includes an agreement (as so defined) in writing or a certificate, notice, instrument or document.

A reference to a specific agreement or document includes it as amended, novated, supplemented or replaced from time to time, except to the extent prohibited by a Note Document.

1.4 References to principal and interest

Unless the contrary intention appears, in these Conditions:

- (a) any reference to 'principal' is taken to include the Redemption Amount, the Early Termination Amount, the Optional Redemption Amount (Call), the Optional Redemption Amount (Put), any Additional Amounts which may be payable in respect of principal under Condition 9 (Taxation), any premium payable by the Issuer in respect of Note, and any other amount in the nature of principal payable in respect of the Notes under these Conditions;
- the principal amount of a Note which may vary by reference to a schedule or formula (where such determination has been previously made in accordance with these Conditions) is taken as at any time to equal its varied amount; and
- (c) any reference to '*interest*' is taken to include any Additional Amounts in respect of interest and any other amount in the nature of, or in substitution for, interest payable in respect of the Notes under these Conditions.

1.5 Calculation of period of notice

If a notice must be given within a certain period of days, the day on which the notice is given, and the day on which the meeting is to be held, are not to be counted in calculating that period.

2 Form, Title and Status of the Notes

2.1 Form

- (a) Each Note is issued in registered form by inscription in the Register.
- (b) Each Note is a separate debt obligation of the Issuer constituted by, and owing under, the Note Deed Poll and may (subject to Condition 6.6 (*Registration of Transfers*)) be transferred separately from any other Note.
- (c) Noteholders are entitled to the benefit of, are bound by, and are deemed to have notice of all the provisions of the Note Deed Poll.

2.2 Registered owners

(a) The person whose name is inscribed in the Register as the registered owner of any Note from time to time will be treated by the Issuer, the Issuing Agent and the Registrar as the absolute owner of such Note for all purposes whether or not any payment in relation to such Note is overdue and regardless of any notice of ownership, trust or any other interest inscribed in the Register subject to rectification for fraud or manifest or proven error. Two or more persons registered as Noteholders are taken to be joint holders with right of survivorship between them. Neither the Issuer or the Registrar is, except as

- required by order of a court of competent jurisdiction or as provided by statute, obliged to take notice of any other claim to or in respect of a Note.
- (b) Upon a person acquiring title to a Note by virtue of becoming registered as the owner of that Note, all rights and entitlements arising by virtue of the Note Deed Poll in respect of that Note vest absolutely in the registered owner of the Note, so that no person who has previously been registered as the owner of the Note nor any other person has or is entitled to assert against the Issuer or the Registrar or the registered owner of the Note for the time being and from time to time any rights, benefits or entitlements in respect of the Note.

2.3 Denomination

Notes will be denominated in Australian Dollars, unless otherwise stated in the relevant Pricing Supplement, and issued in denominations of A\$10,000 or such other denomination as set out in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

2.4 Inscription conclusive

Each inscription in the Register in respect of a Note is:

- (a) sufficient and conclusive evidence to all persons and for all purposes that the person whose name is so inscribed is the registered owner of the Note;
- (b) evidence for the benefit of the relevant Noteholder, that a separate and individual acknowledgement by the Issuer of its indebtedness to that person is constituted by the Note Deed Poll and of the vesting in such person of all rights vested in a Noteholder by the Note Deed Poll; and
- (c) evidence that the person whose name is so inscribed is entitled to the benefit of an unconditional and irrevocable undertaking by the Issuer constituted by the Note Deed Poll that the Issuer will make all payments of principal, interest (if any) and any other amounts in respect of the Note in accordance with these Conditions.

2.5 Manifest or proven errors

The making of, or the giving effect to, a manifest or proven error in an inscription into the Register will not avoid the constitution, issue or transfer of a Note. The Issuer will procure that the Registrar must correct any manifest or proven error of which it becomes aware.

2.6 No certificate

- (a) Without limiting Condition 2.6(b) (*No certificate*), no certificate or other evidence of title shall be issued by or on behalf of the Issuer to evidence title to a Note unless the Issuer determines that certificates should be made available or that it is required to do so under any applicable law or directive.
- (b) The Issuer agrees, on request by a Noteholder, to procure the Registrar to provide (and the Registrar agrees to provide) to the Noteholder a certified extract of the particulars entered on the Register in relation to that Noteholder and the Notes held by it.

2.7 Status of the Notes

(a) The obligations under the Notes constitute direct, unconditional, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer ranking pari passu among themselves and pari passu with all other unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer, unless such obligations are accorded priority under mandatory provisions of statutory law.

(b) The ranking of Notes is not affected by the date of registration of any Noteholder in the Register.

3 Negative pledge

- (a) (Negative Pledge) The Issuer undertakes, so long as any Notes are outstanding, but only up to the time all amounts of principal and interest have been placed at the disposal of the Agent, not to create or permit to subsist, and to procure that none of its Material Subsidiaries will create or permit to subsist, any form of security interest in rem over its assets to secure any Capital Market Indebtedness other than Securitised Capital Market Indebtedness or to secure any guarantee or indemnity given by the Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries in respect of Capital Market Indebtedness unless, subject to paragraph (b) below, the Issuer's obligations under the Notes are secured equally with (or, in case such Capital Market Indebtedness is subordinated debt, senior in priority to) the Capital Market Indebtedness secured by such security interest.
- (b) (Limitation) The undertakings pursuant to paragraph (a) above shall not apply:
 - to any security interest which is mandatory according to applicable laws or required as prerequisite for governmental approvals; or
 - (ii) with respect to any security right in rem provided by any Subsidiary over any of such Subsidiary's claims against the Issuer, which claims arise as a result of the passing on to the Issuer of the proceeds from the issue by such Subsidiary of any Capital Market Indebtedness, provided that any such security serves solely to secure obligations under such Capital Market Indebtedness issued by such Subsidiary.
- (c) (Provision of Additional Security) Whenever the Issuer becomes obligated to secure (or procure that a Material Subsidiary secures) the Notes pursuant to paragraph (a) above), the Issuer shall be entitled to discharge such obligation by providing (or procure that the relevant Material Subsidiary provides) a security interest in the relevant collateral to a security trustee, such security trustee to hold such collateral and the security interest that gave rise to the creation of such collateral, equally, for the benefit of the Noteholders and the holders of the Capital Market Indebtedness secured by the security interest that gave rise to the creation of such security interest in such collateral.

4 Covenants

- (a) (Limitations on Incurrence of Financial Indebtedness) The Issuer undertakes that it will not, and will procure that none of its Subsidiaries will, after the Issue Date, incur any Financial Indebtedness if, immediately after giving effect to the incurrence of such additional Financial Indebtedness and the application of the net proceeds of such incurrence:
 - (i) the sum of:
 - (A) the Consolidated Financial Indebtedness of the Group as of the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published; and
 - (B) the Net Nominal Financial Indebtedness incurred since the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published,

would exceed 60 per cent. of the sum of (without duplication):

- (1) Total Assets as of the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published;
- (2) the purchase price of any Real Estate Property acquired or contracted for acquisition since the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published; and
- (3) the proceeds of any Financial Indebtedness incurred since the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published (but only to the extent such proceeds were not used to acquire Real Estate Property or to reduce Financial Indebtedness); or
- (ii) the sum of:
 - (A) the Consolidated Secured Financial Indebtedness of the Group as of the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published; and
 - (B) the Net Nominal Secured Financial Indebtedness incurred since the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published,

would exceed 45 per cent. of the sum of (without duplication):

- (1) Total Assets as of the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published;
- (2) the purchase price of any Real Estate Property acquired or contracted for acquisition since the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published; and
- (3) the proceeds of any Financial Indebtedness incurred since the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published (but only to the extent such proceeds were not used to acquire Real Estate Property or to reduce Financial Indebtedness).
- (b) (Maintenance of Consolidated Coverage Ratio) The Issuer undertakes that on each Reporting Date the Consolidated Coverage Ratio will be at least 1.80 to 1.00.
- (c) (Maintenance of Total Unencumbered Assets) The Issuer undertakes that from the Issue Date the sum of:
 - the Unencumbered Assets as of the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published; and
 - (ii) the Net Unencumbered Assets newly recorded since the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published,

will at no time be less than 125 per cent. of the sum of:

(A) the Unsecured Financial Indebtedness as of the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published; and

- (B) the Net Nominal Unsecured Financial Indebtedness incurred since the immediately preceding Reporting Date for which Consolidated Financial Statements of the Issuer have been published.
- (d) (Reports) For so long as any Notes are outstanding, the Issuer shall post on its website,
 - (i) within 120 days after the end of each of the Issuer's fiscal years, annual reports containing the following information:
 - (A) audited consolidated financial statements in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the EU and the management report in accordance with section 315 of the German Commercial Code (*Handelsgesetzbuch*);
 - (B) in addition to the requirements of IFRS and of the German Commercial Code (*Handelsgesetzbuch*) the management report to the consolidated financial statements should include information on compliance by the Issuer with the covenants in Condition 4(a) (*Limitations on Incurrence of Financial Indebtedness*), Condition 4(b) (*Maintenance of Consolidated Coverage Ratio*) and Condition 4(c) (*Maintenance of Total Unencumbered Assets*); and
 - (C) the audit opinion of the independent auditors on the consolidated financial statements; and
 - (ii) within 60 days after the end of each of the first three fiscal quarters in each fiscal year of the Issuer, unaudited condensed consolidated quarterly financial statements in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the EU and the requirements of section 115 of the German Securities Trading Act (*Wertpapierhandelsgesetz-WpHG*), which will include information on compliance with the covenants in Condition 4(a) (*Limitations on Incurrence of Financial Indebtedness*), Condition 4(b) (*Maintenance of Consolidated Coverage Ratio*) and Condition 4(c) (*Maintenance of Total Unencumbered Assets*).

5 Interest

5.1 Application

Notes may be interest bearing on a fixed or floating rate basis or non-interest bearing, or a combination of any of the foregoing, as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

5.2 Period of accrual of interest

Interest accrues on Interest Bearing Notes from (and including) the relevant Interest Accrual Date at the applicable Interest Rate. Interest ceases to accrue on such Notes from (and including) the relevant Maturity Date unless default is made in the payment of any principal amount in respect of such Notes. In that event, any overdue principal of an Interest Bearing Note continues to bear interest at the default rate specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement (or, if no default rate is specified, the last applicable Interest Rate), both before and after any judgment, until it is paid in full to the relevant Noteholder.

5.3 Interest Payment Dates

Interest which has accrued on a Note is payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date.

5.4 Calculation of Interest Amount

The Interest Amount must be calculated by the Calculation Agent by applying the Interest Rate to the Outstanding Principal Amount of each applicable Interest Bearing Note, multiplying such sum

by the relevant Day Count Basis for the relevant Interest Period and rounding (with halves being rounded up) the resultant figure to, in the case of Australian Dollars, the nearest cent and in the case of any other currency, the lowest amount of that currency available as legal tender in the country of that currency.

5.5 Notification of Interest Rate and Interest Amount

The Calculation Agent will notify the Issuer, the Noteholders, the Registrar, each other Agent and any stock or securities exchange or other relevant authority on which the Notes are listed, quoted or traded of the Interest Rate, the Interest Amount and the relevant Interest Payment Date.

Notice is to be given as soon as practicable after the Calculation Agent makes the relevant determination. However, notice of the Interest Rate, the Interest Amount and the relevant Interest Payment Date is to be given by the fourth day of the relevant Interest Period.

The Calculation Agent may amend its determination of any amount, item or date (or make appropriate alternative arrangements by way of adjustment) as a result of the extension or reduction of the Interest Period or calculation period without prior notice but must notify the Issuer, the Noteholders, the Registrar, each other Agent and each stock or securities exchange or other relevant authority on which the Notes are listed, quoted or traded after doing so.

5.6 Notification, etc. to be final

Except as provided in Condition 5.5 (*Notification of Interest Rate and Interest Amount*), all notifications, opinions, determinations, certificates, calculations, quotations and decisions given, expressed, made or obtained for the purposes of this Condition 4 (*Covenants*) by the Calculation Agent are (in the absence of wilful default, bad faith or manifest or proven error) binding on the Issuer, the Issuing Agent, the Registrar, each other Agent and all Noteholders and no liability to the Noteholders attaches to the Calculation Agent in connection with the exercise or non-exercise by it of its powers, duties and discretions or to the Issuer in connection with any direction to the Calculation Agent for the appointment of an Independent Adviser in the circumstances contemplated under the definition of BBSW Rate and/or AONIA Rate.

5.7 Default interest payable on non-interest bearing Notes

If, on the relevant Maturity Date for an Other Note which is non-interest bearing, any Outstanding Principal Amount is not paid for value on that day, interest will accrue on the unpaid amount at a rate *per annum* (expressed as a percentage per annum) equal to the rate specified for such purpose in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

5.8 Floating Rate Notes

If the Pricing Supplement specifies the Interest Rate applicable to that Tranche of Notes as being 'Floating Rate', the Interest Rate applicable to such Notes during each Interest Period will be the sum of the Margin and the Benchmark Rate, each as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

5.9 Maximum or Minimum Interest Rate

If the Pricing Supplement in respect of a tranche of Notes being designated 'Floating Rate' specifies a 'Maximum Interest Rate' or 'Minimum Interest Rate' for any Interest Period, the Interest Rate for the Interest Period must not be greater than the maximum, or be less than the minimum, so specified. If no rate is specified, the Minimum Interest Rate shall be zero. For the avoidance of doubt, the Interest Rate will be determined by the Margin plus the Benchmark Rate.

5.10 Benchmark Rate Determination

- (a) Where BBSW Rate Determination or AONIA Rate Determination is specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement as the manner in which the Interest Rate is to be determined for each Interest Period, the Interest Rate applicable to the Floating Rate Notes for each such Interest Period is the sum of the Margin and either (x) the BBSW Rate or (y) the AONIA Rate as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.
- (b) Each Noteholder shall be deemed to acknowledge, accept and agree to be bound by, and consents to, the determination of, substitution for and any adjustments made to the BBSW Rate or the AONIA Rate, as applicable, in each case as described in this Condition 5.10 and in Condition 5.11 (Benchmark Rate fallback) below (in all cases without the need for any Noteholder consent). Any determination, decision or election (including a decision to take or refrain from taking any action or as to the occurrence or non-occurrence of any event or circumstance), and any substitution for and adjustments made to, the BBSW Rate or the AONIA Rate, as applicable, and in each case made in accordance with this Condition 5.10 and Condition 5.11, will, in the absence of manifest or proven error, be conclusive and binding on the Issuer, the Noteholder and each Agent and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in these Conditions or other documentation relating to the Notes, shall become effective without the consent of any person.
- (c) If the Calculation Agent is unwilling or unable to determine a necessary rate, adjustment, quantum, formula, methodology or other variable in order to calculate the applicable Interest Rate, the Issuer shall, as soon as this is required (in the Issuer's view) endeavour to appoint an Independent Adviser, who will determine such rate, adjustment, quantum, formula, methodology or other variable.
- (d) All rates determined pursuant to this Condition 5.10 and Condition 5.11 shall be expressed as a percentage rate per annum and the resulting percentage will be rounded if necessary to the fourth decimal place (i.e., to the nearest ten-thousandth of a percentage point) with 0.00005 being rounded upwards.

5.11 Benchmark Rate fallback

lf:

- (a) a Temporary Disruption Trigger has occurred; or
- (b) a Permanent Discontinuation Trigger has occurred,

then the Benchmark Rate for an Interest Period, whilst such Temporary Disruption Trigger is continuing or after a Permanent Discontinuation Trigger has occurred, means (in the following order of application and precedence):

- (i) where BBSW Rate is the Applicable Benchmark Rate, if a Temporary Disruption Trigger has occurred with respect to the BBSW Rate, in the following order of precedence:
 - (A) first, the Administrator Recommended Rate;
 - (B) then the Supervisor Recommended Rate; and
 - (C) lastly, the Final Fallback Rate;
- (ii) where AONIA Rate is the Applicable Benchmark Rate or a determination of the AONIA Rate is required for the purposes of paragraph (i) above, if a Temporary Disruption Trigger has occurred with respect to AONIA, the rate for any day for which AONIA is required will be the last provided or published level of AONIA;

- (iii) where a determination of the RBA Recommended Rate is required for the purposes of paragraph (i) or (ii) above, if a Temporary Disruption Trigger has occurred with respect to the RBA Recommended Rate, the rate for any day for which the RBA Recommended Rate is required will be the last rate provided or published by the Administrator of the RBA Recommended Rate (or if no such rate has been so provided or published, the last provided or published level of AONIA);
- (iv) where BBSW Rate is the Applicable Benchmark Rate, if a Permanent
 Discontinuation Trigger has occurred with respect to the BBSW Rate, the rate for
 any day for which the BBSW Rate is required on or after the Permanent Fallback
 Effective Date will be the first rate available in the following order of precedence:
 - (A) first, if at the time of the BBSW Rate Permanent Fallback Effective Date, no AONIA Permanent Fallback Effective Date has occurred, the AONIA Rate;
 - (B) then, if at the time of the BBSW Rate Permanent Fallback Effective Date, an AONIA Permanent Fallback Effective Date has occurred, an RBA Recommended Rate has been created but no RBA Recommended Rate Permanent Fallback Effective Date has occurred, the RBA Recommended Fallback Rate; and
 - (C) lastly, if neither paragraph (A) nor paragraph (B) above apply, the Final Fallback Rate;
- (v) where AONIA Rate is the Applicable Benchmark Rate or a determination of the AONIA Rate is required for the purposes of paragraph (iv)(A) above, if a Permanent Discontinuation Trigger has occurred with respect to AONIA, the rate for any day for which AONIA is required on or after the AONIA Permanent Fallback Effective Date will be the first rate available in the following order of precedence:
 - (A) first, if at the time of the AONIA Permanent Fallback Effective Date, an RBA Recommended Rate has been created but no RBA Recommended Rate Permanent Fallback Effective Date has occurred, the RBA Recommended Rate; and
 - (B) lastly, if paragraph (A) above does not apply, the Final Fallback Rate; and
- (vi) where a determination of the RBA Recommended Rate is required for the purposes of paragraph (iv) or (v) above, respectively, if a Permanent Discontinuation Trigger has occurred with respect to the RBA Recommended Rate, the rate for any day for which the RBA Recommended Rate is required on or after that Permanent Fallback Effective Date will be the Final Fallback Rate.

When calculating an amount of interest in circumstances where a Fallback Rate other than the Final Fallback Rate applies, that interest will be calculated as if references to the BBSW Rate or AONIA Rate (as applicable) were references to that Fallback Rate. When calculating interest in circumstances where the Final Fallback Rate applies, the amount of interest will be calculated on the same basis as if the Applicable Benchmark Rate in effect immediately prior to the application of that Final Fallback Rate remained in effect but with necessary adjustments to substitute all references to that Applicable Benchmark Rate with corresponding references to the Final Fallback Rate.

5.12 Definitions

For the purposes of Condition 5.10 (*Benchmark Rate Determination*) and Condition 5.11 (*Benchmark Rate fallback*):

Adjustment Spread means the adjustment spread as at the Adjustment Spread Fixing Date (which may be a positive or negative value or zero and determined pursuant to a formula or methodology) that is:

- (a) determined as the median of the historical differences between the BBSW Rate and AONIA over a five calendar year period prior to the Adjustment Spread Fixing Date using practices based on those used for the determination of the Bloomberg Adjustment Spread as at the Issue Date of the first Tranche of the Notes of the Series, provided that for so long as the Bloomberg Adjustment Spread is published and determined based on the five year median of the historical differences between the BBSW Rate and AONIA, that adjustment spread will be deemed to be acceptable for the purposes of this paragraph (a); or
- (b) if no such median can be determined in accordance with paragraph (a), set using the method for calculating or determining such adjustment spread determined by the Calculation Agent (after consultation with the Issuer where practicable) to be appropriate;

Adjustment Spread Fixing Date means the first date on which a Permanent Discontinuation Trigger occurs with respect to the BBSW Rate;

Administrator means:

- (a) in respect of the BBSW Rate, ASX Benchmarks Pty Limited (ABN 38 616 075 417);
- (b) in respect of AONIA (or where AONIA is used to determine an Applicable Benchmark Rate), the Reserve Bank of Australia; and
- (c) in respect of any other Applicable Benchmark Rate, the administrator for that rate or benchmark or, if there is no administrator, the provider of that rate or benchmark,

and, in each case, any successor administrator or, as applicable, any successor administrator or provider:

Administrator Recommended Rate means the rate formally recommended for use as the temporary replacement for the BBSW Rate by the Administrator of the BBSW Rate;

AONIA means the Australian dollar interbank overnight cash rate (known as AONIA);

AONIA Rate means, for an Interest Period and in respect of an Interest Determination Date, the rate determined by the Calculation Agent to be Compounded Daily AONIA for that Interest Period and Interest Determination Date plus if determining the AONIA Rate for the purposes of a fallback from the BBSW Rate, the Adjustment Spread;

Applicable Benchmark Rate means the Benchmark Rate specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement and, if a Permanent Fallback Effective Date has occurred with respect to the BBSW Rate, AONIA or the RBA Recommended Rate, then the rate determined in accordance with Condition 5.11 (*Benchmark Rate fallback*);

BBSW Rate means, for an Interest Period, the rate for prime bank eligible securities having a tenor closest to the Interest Period which is designated as the "AVG MID" on the "Refinitiv Screen ASX29 Page' or "MID" rate on the 'Bloomberg Screen BBSW Page' (or any designation which replaces that designation on the applicable page, or any replacement page) at the Publication Time on the first day of that Interest Period;

Benchmark Rate means, when used in Condition 5.10 (*Benchmark Rate Determination*) and Condition 5.11 (*Benchmark Rate fallback*) and this Condition 5.12, for an Interest Period, either the BBSW Rate or the AONIA Rate as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement;

Bloomberg Adjustment Spread means the term adjusted AONIA spread relating to the BBSW Rate provided by Bloomberg Index Services Limited (or a successor provider as approved and/or appointed by ISDA from time to time as the provider of term adjusted AONIA and the spread) (**BISL**) on the Fallback Rate (AONIA) Screen (or by other means), or provided to, and published by, authorised distributors where Fallback Rate (AONIA) Screen means the Bloomberg Screen corresponding to the Bloomberg ticker for the fallback for the BBSW Rate accessed via the Bloomberg Screen <FBAK> <GO> Page (or, if applicable, accessed via the Bloomberg Screen <HP> <GO>) or any other published source designated by BISL;

Compounded Daily AONIA means, with respect to an Interest Period, the rate of return of a daily compound interest investment as calculated by the Calculation Agent on the Interest Determination Date, as follows:

$$\left[\prod_{i=1}^{d_0} \left(1 + \frac{AONIA_{i-5 SBD} \times n_i}{365} \right) - 1 \right] \times \frac{365}{d}$$

where:

 $AONIA_{i-5SBD}$ means the per annum rate expressed as a decimal which is the level of AONIA provided by the Administrator and published as of the Publication Time for the Sydney Business Day falling five Sydney Business Days prior to such Sydney Business Day "i";

d is the number of calendar days in the relevant Interest Period;

 d_0 is the number of Sydney Business Days in the relevant Interest Period;

i is a series of whole numbers from 1 to d_0, each representing the relevant Sydney Business Day in chronological order from (and including) the first Sydney Business Day in the relevant Interest Period to (and including) the last Sydney Business Day in such Interest Period; and

 n_i for any Sydney Business Day "i", means the number of calendar days from (and including) such Sydney Business Day "i" up to (but excluding) the following Sydney Business Day; and

Sydney Business Day or SBD means any day on which commercial banks are open for general business in Sydney.

If, for any reason, Compounded Daily AONIA needs to be determined for a period other than an Interest Period, Compounded Daily AONIA is to be determined as if that period were an Interest Period starting on (and including) the first day of that period and ending on (but excluding) the last day of that period;

Fallback Rate means, where a Permanent Discontinuation Trigger for an Applicable Benchmark Rate has occurred, the rate that applies to replace that Applicable Benchmark Rate in accordance with Condition 5.11 (*Benchmark Rate fallback*);

Final Fallback Rate means, in respect of an Applicable Benchmark Rate, the rate:

(a) determined by the Calculation Agent as a commercially reasonable alternative for the Applicable Benchmark Rate taking into account all available information that, in good

faith, it considers relevant, provided that any rate (inclusive of any spreads or adjustments) implemented by central counterparties and/or futures exchanges with representative trade volumes in derivatives or futures referencing the Applicable Benchmark Rate will be deemed to be acceptable for the purposes of this paragraph (a), together with (without double counting) such adjustment spread (which may be a positive or negative value or zero) that is customarily applied to the relevant successor rate or alternative rate (as the case may be) in international debt capital markets transactions to produce an industry-accepted replacement rate for Benchmark Rate-linked floating rate notes at such time (together with such other adjustments to the Business Day Convention, interest determination dates and related provisions and definitions, in each case that are consistent with accepted market practice for the use of such successor rate or alternative rate for Benchmark Rate-linked floating rate notes at such time), or, if no such industry standard is recognised or acknowledged, the method for calculating or determining such adjustment spread determined by the Calculation Agent (in consultation with the Issuer) to be appropriate; provided that

(b) if and for so long as no such successor rate or alternative rate can be determined in accordance with paragraph (a), the Final Fallback Rate will be the last provided or published level of that Applicable Benchmark Rate;

Interest Determination Date means, in respect of an Interest Period:

- (a) where the BBSW Rate applies or the Final Fallback Rate applies under paragraph (iv)(C) of Condition 5.11 (*Benchmark Rate fallback*), the first day of that Interest Period; and
- (b) otherwise, the third Business Day prior to the last day of that Interest Period;

Non-Representative means, in respect of an Applicable Benchmark Rate, that the Supervisor of that Applicable Benchmark Rate if the Applicable Benchmark Rate is the BBSW Rate, or the Administrator of the Applicable Benchmark Rate if the Applicable Benchmark Rate is the AONIA Rate or the RBA Recommended Rate:

- (a) has determined that such Applicable Benchmark Rate is no longer, or as of a specified future date will no longer be, representative of the underlying market and economic reality that such Applicable Benchmark Rate is intended to measure and that representativeness will not be restored; and
- (b) is aware that such determination will engage certain contractual triggers for fallbacks activated by pre-cessation announcements by such Supervisor (howsoever described) in contracts;

Permanent Discontinuation Trigger means, in respect of an Applicable Benchmark Rate:

- (a) a public statement or publication of information by or on behalf of the Administrator of the Applicable Benchmark Rate announcing that it has ceased or that it will cease to provide the Applicable Benchmark Rate permanently or indefinitely, provided that, at the time of the statement or publication, there is no successor administrator or provider, as applicable, that will continue to provide the Applicable Benchmark Rate and, in the case of the BBSW Rate, a public statement or publication of information by or on behalf of the Supervisor of the BBSW Rate has confirmed that cessation;
- (b) a public statement or publication of information by the Supervisor of the Applicable Benchmark Rate, the Reserve Bank of Australia (or any successor central bank for Australian dollars), an insolvency official or resolution authority with jurisdiction over the Administrator of the Applicable Benchmark Rate or a court or an entity with similar insolvency or resolution authority over the Administrator of the Applicable Benchmark

Rate which states that the Administrator of the Applicable Benchmark Rate has ceased or will cease to provide the Applicable Benchmark Rate permanently or indefinitely, provided that, at the time of the statement or publication, there is no successor administrator or provider that will continue to provide the Applicable Benchmark Rate and, in the case of the BBSW Rate and a public statement or publication of information other than by the Supervisor, a public statement or publication of information by or on behalf of the Supervisor of the BBSW Rate has confirmed that cessation;

- (c) a public statement by the Supervisor of the Applicable Benchmark Rate if the Applicable Benchmark Rate is the BBSW Rate, or the Administrator of the Applicable Benchmark Rate if the Applicable Benchmark Rate is the AONIA Rate or the RBA Recommended Rate, as a consequence of which the Applicable Benchmark Rate will be prohibited from being used either generally, or in respect of the Notes, or that its use will be subject to restrictions or adverse consequences to the Issuer or a Noteholder;
- (d) as a consequence of a change in law or directive arising after the Issue Date of the first Tranche of Notes of a Series, it has become unlawful for the Calculation Agent, the Issuer or any other party responsible for calculations of interest under the Conditions to calculate any payments due to be made to any Noteholder using the Applicable Benchmark Rate;
- (e) a public statement or publication of information by the Supervisor of the Applicable Benchmark Rate if the Applicable Benchmark Rate is the BBSW Rate, or the Administrator of the Applicable Benchmark Rate if the Applicable Benchmark Rate is the AONIA Rate or the RBA Recommended Rate, stating that the Applicable Benchmark Rate is Non-Representative; or
- (f) the Applicable Benchmark Rate has otherwise ceased to exist or be administered on a permanent or indefinite basis;

Permanent Fallback Effective Date means, in respect of a Permanent Discontinuation Trigger for an Applicable Benchmark Rate:

- (a) in the case of paragraphs (a) and (b) of the definition of "Permanent Discontinuation Trigger", the first date on which the Applicable Benchmark Rate would ordinarily have been published or provided and is no longer published or provided;
- (b) in the case of paragraphs (c) and (d) of the definition of "Permanent Discontinuation Trigger", the date from which use of the Applicable Benchmark Rate is prohibited or becomes subject to restrictions or adverse consequences or the calculation becomes unlawful (as applicable);
- (c) in the case of paragraph (e) of the definition of "Permanent Discontinuation Trigger", the first date on which the Applicable Benchmark Rate would ordinarily have been published or provided but is Non-Representative by reference to the most recent statement or publication contemplated in that paragraph and even if such Applicable Benchmark Rates continues to be published or provided on such date; or
- (d) in the case of paragraph (f) of the definition of "Permanent Discontinuation Trigger", the date that event occurs;

Publication Time means:

(a) in respect of the BBSW Rate, 12.00 noon (Sydney time) or any amended publication time for the final intraday refix of such rate specified by the Administrator for the BBSW Rate in its benchmark methodology; and

 in respect of AONIA, 4.00pm (Sydney time) or any amended publication time for the final intraday refix of such rate specified by the Administrator for AONIA in its benchmark methodology;

RBA Recommended Fallback Rate has the same meaning given to the AONIA Rate but with necessary adjustments to substitute all references to AONIA with corresponding references to the RBA Recommended Rate;

RBA Recommended Rate means, in respect of any relevant day (including any day "i"), the rate (inclusive of any spreads or adjustments) recommended as the replacement for AONIA by the Reserve Bank of Australia (which rate may be produced by the Reserve Bank of Australia or another administrator) and as provided by the Administrator of that rate or, if that rate is not provided by the Administrator thereof, published by an authorised distributor in respect of that day;

Supervisor means, in respect of an Applicable Benchmark Rate, the supervisor or competent authority that is responsible for supervising that Applicable Benchmark Rate or the Administrator of that Applicable Benchmark Rate, or any committee officially endorsed or convened by any such supervisor or competent authority that is responsible for supervising that Applicable Benchmark Rate or the Administrator of that Applicable Benchmark Rate;

Supervisor Recommended Rate means the rate formally recommended for use as the temporary replacement for the BBSW Rate by the Supervisor of the BBSW Rate; and

Temporary Disruption Trigger means, in respect of any Applicable Benchmark Rate which is required for any determination:

- (a) the Applicable Benchmark Rate has not been published by the applicable Administrator or an authorised distributor and is not otherwise provided by the Administrator, in respect of, on, for or by the time and date on which that Applicable Benchmark Rate is required; or
- (b) the Applicable Benchmark Rate is published or provided but the Calculation Agent determines that there is an obvious or proven error in that rate.

6 Transfers

6.1 Austraclear

- (a) Unless the relevant Pricing Supplement otherwise provides, the Notes will be lodged, subject to the agreement of Austraclear, into the Austraclear System.
- (b) If the Notes are lodged into the Austraclear System, the Registrar will enter Austraclear in the Register as the Noteholder of those Notes. While those Notes remain in the Austraclear System:
 - (i) all payments and notices required of the Issuer or any Agent in relation to those Notes will be made or directed to Austraclear in accordance with the Austraclear Regulations, and neither the Issuer nor any Agent will recognise any interest in the Notes other than the interest of Austraclear as the Noteholder; and
 - (ii) all dealings (including transfers and payments) in relation to those Notes within the Austraclear System will be governed by the Austraclear Regulations and need not comply with these Conditions to the extent of any inconsistency.
- (c) If Austraclear is entered in the Register in respect of a Note, despite any other provision of these Conditions, that Note is not transferable on the Register, and the Issuer may not, and must procure that the Registrar does not, register any transfer of that Note, and the

relevant member of the Austraclear System to whose security account the Note is credited in respect of that Note (the *Relevant Member*) has no right to request any registration or any transfer of that Note, except that:

- (i) for any repurchase, redemption or cancellation (whether on or before the Maturity Date of the Note), a transfer of that Note from Austraclear to the Issuer (or as the Issuer directs) may be entered in the Register; and
- (ii) if either:
 - (A) Austraclear gives notices to the Registrar stating that the Relevant Member has stated to Austraclear that it needs to be registered in relation to the Note in order to pursue any rights against the Issuer; or
 - (B) Austraclear purports to exercise any power it may have under the Austraclear Regulations from time to time or these Conditions, to require Notes to be transferred on the Register to the Relevant Member,

the Note may be transferred on the Register from Austraclear to the Relevant Member. In any of these cases, the Note will cease to be held in the Austraclear System.

- (d) If Austraclear is recorded in the Register as the Noteholder, each person in whose Security Record a Note is recorded is taken to acknowledge in favour of the Issuer, the Registrar and Austraclear that:
 - (i) the Registrar's decision to act as the Registrar of that Note is not a recommendation or endorsement by the Registrar or Austraclear in relation to that Note, but only indicates that the Registrar considers that the holding of the Note is compatible with the performance by it of its obligations as Registrar under the applicable Agency Agreement; and
 - (ii) the Noteholder does not rely on any fact, matter or circumstance contrary to sub-paragraph (i).

6.2 Transfers of Notes

Notes are transferable without the consent of the Issuer or the Registrar, subject to the Notes being transferred in whole (and not in part only) and in accordance with these Conditions. Notes held in the Austraclear System or any other clearing system will be transferable only in accordance with the Regulations.

6.3 Conditions of Transfer

Notes may only be transferred if:

- (a) in the case of Notes to be transferred in, or into, Australia, the offer or invitation giving rise to the transfer:
 - (i) is for an aggregate consideration payable to the Issuer by the relevant transferee of at least A\$500,000 (or its equivalent in an alternative currency and, in either case, disregarding moneys lent by the Issuer or its associates to the subscriber) or the offer or invitation (including any resulting issue) does not otherwise require disclosure to investors under Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the Corporations Act; and
 - (ii) does not constitute an offer or invitation to a 'retail client' as defined for the purposes of section 761G of the Corporations Act; and
- (b) at all times, the transfer complies with all applicable laws and directives of the jurisdiction where the transfer takes place.

6.4 Restrictions on transfers

- (a) Transfers of Notes which are not lodged in a clearing system cannot be made between a Record Date and the relevant Interest Payment Date if a redemption of such Note is to occur during that period in accordance with these Conditions.
- (b) The Issuer is not required to arrange for the registration of a transfer of a Note during the period from 5pm on the Record Date for a payment or determination or exercise of voting rights in respect of the Note until the Business Day after the date payment is due or the result of the relevant resolutions are known, unless:
 - (i) the Record Date relates to a meeting that has been adjourned or a resolution to be passed without holding a meeting; and
 - (ii) the transferee has signed an acknowledgment of the proposed resolutions and the fact that it is not entitled to vote on the resolutions and will be bound by the resolutions in form and substance satisfactory to the Issuer.

6.5 Registration requirements for transfer not held in a clearing system

Application for the transfer of Notes not held in the Austraclear System or another clearing system must be made by the lodgement of a Transfer and Acceptance Form with the Registrar at its Specified Office.

Every Transfer and Acceptance Form in respect of Notes must be:

- (a) signed by the transferor and the transferee;
- (b) delivered to the office of the Registrar for registration;
- (c) accompanied by such evidence as the Registrar may reasonably require to prove the title of the transferor or the transferor's right to transfer those Notes; and
- (d) duly completed and, if necessary stamped.

6.6 Registration of transfers

Subject to this Condition 6, the Registrar must register a transfer of Notes. Upon entry of the name, address and all other required details of the transferee in the Register, the Issuer must recognise the transferee as the Noteholder entitled to the Notes the subject of the transfer. Entry of such details in the Register constitutes conclusive proof of ownership by that transferee of those Notes. The transferor remains the owner of the relevant Notes until the required details of the transferee are entered in the Register in respect of those Notes.

6.7 No fee

No fee or other charge is payable to the Issuer or the Registrar in respect of the transfer or registration of any Note.

6.8 CHESS

Notes which are listed on the Australian Securities Exchange operated by ASX Limited (ABN 98 008 624 691) will not be transferred through, or registered on, the Clearing House Electronic Subregister System operated by ASX Settlement Pty Limited (ABN 49 008 504 532) and will not be 'Approved Financial Products' for the purposes of that system.

6.9 Destruction

Any Transfer and Acceptance Form may, with the prior written approval of the Issuer, be destroyed by the Registrar after the entry in the Register of the particulars set out in the form. On

receipt of such approval, the Registrar must destroy the Transfer and Acceptance Form as soon as reasonably practicable and promptly notify the Issuer in writing of its destruction.

6.10 Deceased persons

The Registrar may decline to give effect to a transfer of any Notes entered in the Register in the name of a deceased person who has two or more personal representatives unless the Transfer and Acceptance Form is executed by all of them.

6.11 Stamp Duty

- (a) The Issuer will bear any stamp duty payable on the issue and subscription of the Notes.
- (b) The relevant Noteholder is responsible for any stamp duties or other similar taxes which are payable in any jurisdiction in connection with any transfer, assignment or any dealing with its Notes other than as set out in paragraph (a) above.

7 Redemption and Purchase

7.1 Maturity

Unless previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled in accordance with these Conditions, each Note must be redeemed on its Maturity Date at its Redemption Amount.

7.2 Purchase

The Issuer or any of its Subsidiaries may at any time purchase all or some of the Notes, in the open market, by tender to all the Noteholders or by private agreement with all or any of the Noteholders, in each case, subject to compliance with any applicable law, directive or requirement of any stock or securities exchange or other relevant authority on which the Notes may be listed. Notes purchased under this Condition 7.2 may be cancelled or re-sold (and may be held pending resale), at the option of the purchaser. Any Notes so cancelled may not be reissued or resold and the obligations of the Issuer in respect of such Notes shall be discharged. Neither the Issuer nor any Subsidiary, will be entitled to vote at any meeting of Noteholders in relation to Notes it holds.

7.3 Optional Early Redemption (Call)

- (a) If 'Optional Early Redemption (Call)' is specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement as being applicable (the *Call Option*), then the Issuer may, on giving not more than 60 nor less than 30 days' notice (a *Call Option Notice*) redeem the Notes in whole but not in part at their Optional Redemption Amount (Call), together with any accrued but unpaid interest on such Notes to (but excluding) the Optional Call Date. The Issuer may not exercise such option in respect of any Note which is the subject of the prior exercise by the Noteholder of any of its options to redeem such Note under this Condition 7.
- (b) The Issuer may only give a notice under Condition 7.3(a) if:
 - (i) the principal amount of Notes to be redeemed is a multiple of their applicable denomination;
 - (ii) the proposed redemption date is an 'Early Redemption Date (Call)' as specified in the Pricing Supplement; and
 - (iii) any other condition specified in the Pricing Supplement is satisfied.
- (c) The Call Option Notice shall be given by the Issuer to the Registrar, the Noteholders, each other Agent and any stock or securities exchange or other relevant authority on which the Notes are listed, and specify:

- (i) the Series of Notes subject to redemption;
- (ii) whether such Series is to be redeemed in whole or in part only and, if in part only, the aggregate principal amount of the Notes of the relevant Series which are to be redeemed; and
- (iii) the Optional Call Date being the due date for such redemption, which shall be a Business Day.

Any such Call Option Notice shall be irrevocable, and the delivery of the notice shall oblige the Issuer to make the redemption specified in that notice.

(d) If the Notes of a Series are to be redeemed in part only on any date in accordance with this Condition 7.3, each Note shall be redeemed in part in the proportion which the aggregate Outstanding Principal Amount of all outstanding Notes to be redeemed on the relevant Optional Call Date bears to the aggregate Outstanding Principal Amount of all outstanding Notes of the relevant Series on such date, or in such other manner as the Issuer deems fair and reasonable having regard to prevailing market practice and applicable parcel sizes and in each case, in compliance with any applicable law, directive or requirement of any applicable clearing system and stock or securities exchange or other relevant authority on which the Notes are listed.

7.4 Optional Early Redemption (Put)

- (a) If 'Optional Early Redemption (Put)' is specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement as being applicable, then the Issuer shall, upon the exercise of the relevant option (the *Put Option*) by the Noteholder redeem such Note on the Optional Put Date in respect of which the Put Option is exercised as specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement at its Optional Redemption Amount (Put) together with any accrued but unpaid interest on the Note to (but excluding) the Optional Put Date if the following conditions are satisfied:
 - (i) the amount of Notes to be redeemed is a multiple of their denomination; and
 - (ii) any other relevant condition specified in the Pricing Supplement is satisfied.
- (b) In order to exercise the Put Option, the Noteholder must, not more than 60 days nor less than 30 days before the Optional Put Date, deposit with the Registrar a duly completed redemption notice (the *Put Option Notice*) in the form acceptable to the Registrar.
- (c) Once a duly completed Put Option Notice has been deposited in accordance with this Condition 7.4, it is irrevocable and may not be withdrawn.
- (d) A Noteholder may not require the Issuer to redeem any Note under this Condition 7.4 if the Issuer has given notice that it will redeem the Note under another applicable Condition.

7.5 Early redemption for tax reasons

(a) The Issuer may redeem the Notes of a Series in whole but not in part before their Maturity Date at the Redemption Amount together with any accrued but unpaid interest on such Notes to (but excluding) the redemption date if, as a result of any change in, or amendment to, the laws or regulations of a Tax Jurisdiction in respect of the Issuer affecting taxation or the obligation to pay duties of any kind or any change in, or amendment to, the application or official interpretation of such laws or regulations which change or amendment becomes effective on or after the Issue Date of the last Tranche of Notes of the relevant Series (a *Change in Law*) the Issuer would be exposed to more than de minimis adverse tax consequence in relation to the Notes and such circumstance

cannot be avoided by the Issuer (as the case may be) taking reasonable measures available to it.

- (b) However, the Issuer may only do so if:
 - the Issuer has given not more than 60 days nor less than 30 days' notice to the Registrar, the Noteholders, each other Agent and any stock or securities exchange or other relevant authority on which the Notes are listed;
 - (ii) in the case of Fixed Rate Notes, no notice of redemption can be given earlier than 90 days before the earliest date on which the Issuer would be obliged to pay Additional Amounts; and
 - (iii) in the case of Floating Rate Notes:
 - (A) the proposed redemption date is an Interest Payment Date; and
 - (B) the notice of redemption is not more than 60 days nor less than 30 days before the Interest Payment Date occurring immediately before the earliest date on which the relevant circumstance in Condition 7.5(b)(i), (ii) or (iii) occurs.

7.6 Early Redemption at the Option of the Noteholders upon a Change of Control

- (a) If 'Optional Early Redemption (Change of Control)' is specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement as being applicable and if a Change of Control occurs after the Issue Date, each Noteholder shall have the right, but not the obligation, to require the Issuer to redeem in whole or in part its Notes at their Redemption Amount together with accrued and unpaid interest up to (but excluding) the Put Date (the **Change of Control Put Option**).
- (b) If a Change of Control occurs, then the Issuer shall, without undue delay, after the Issuer becoming aware thereof, give notice of the Change of Control (a *Put Event Notice*) to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13 (*Notices*) specifying the nature of the Change of Control and the procedure for exercising the Change of Control Put Option contained in this Condition 7.6.
- (c) In order to exercise the Change of Control Put Option, the Noteholder must, within 30 days after the Put Event Notice has been given (the *Put Period*), deposit with the Registrar a duly completed redemption notice (the *Change of Control Put Option Notice*) in the form acceptable to the Registrar.
- (d) The Issuer shall redeem the relevant Notes on the date which is seven days after the expiration of the Put Period (the *Put Date*) unless previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled if the following conditions are satisfied:
 - (i) the amount of Notes to be redeemed is a multiple of their denomination; and
 - (ii) any other relevant condition specified in the Pricing Supplement is satisfied.
- (e) Once a duly completed Change of Control Put Option Notice has been deposited in accordance with this Condition 7.6, it is irrevocable and may not be withdrawn.
- (f) A Noteholder may not require the Issuer to redeem any Note under this Condition 7.6 if the Issuer has given notice that it will redeem the Note under another applicable Condition.
- (g) For the purposes of this Condition 7.6:
 - a *Change of Control* shall be deemed to have occurred at each time (whether or not approved by the board of executive directors or supervisory board of the Issuer) that:

- (i) in the event of a public tender offer for shares of the Issuer a situation arises in which:
 - (A) shares already directly or indirectly under the control of the bidder and/or Persons acting in concert with the bidder and shares which have already been tendered in the tender offer, carry in aggregate more than 50 per cent. of the voting rights in the Issuer; and
 - (B) the offer is or has become unconditional (other than for conditions relating to regulatory, in particular merger control, approvals and other conditions the satisfaction of which may remain pending following the end of the acceptance period pursuant to section 16(1) of the German Takeover Act (Gesetz zur Regelung von öffentlichen Angeboten zum Erwerb von Wertpapieren und von Unternehmensübernahmen WpÜG)); or
- (ii) any person and/or persons acting in concert otherwise acquires Control; or
- (iii) the Issuer sells or otherwise transfers all or substantially all of its assets to any Person (except for any Controlled Subsidiary).

Control means any direct or indirect legal or beneficial ownership or any legal or beneficial entitlement (as defined in section 34 of the German Securities Trading Act (*Wertpapierhandelsgesetz - WpHG*)) of, in the aggregate, more than 50 per cent. of the voting shares of the Issuer.

Controlled Subsidiary means any entity controlled (*abhängiges Unternehmen*) by the Issuer within the meaning of section 17 of the German Stock Corporation Act (*Aktiengesetz*).

7.7 Clean Up Call

- (a) If 'Clean Up Early Redemption (Call)' is specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement as being applicable and a Clean Up Condition (as defined below) subsists, the Issuer may redeem the remaining Notes as a whole before their Maturity Date in accordance with this Condition 7.7.
- (b) If the Issuer wishes to redeem Notes under this Condition 7.7 it must give notice to the Noteholders of the relevant Series, the Registrar, each other Agent and any stock exchange or other relevant authority on which the Notes are listed, specifying the date for redemption of the Notes, which must comply with Condition 7.7(c).
- (c) The date fixed for redemption of any Notes under this Condition 7.7 must be at least 30 days (and not more than 60 days) after the date the notice is given.
- (d) Notice given under Condition 7.7(b) is irrevocable and the Issuer must redeem the Notes by paying to the relevant Noteholders the applicable Redemption Amount together with any accrued but unpaid interest on the Notes to (but excluding the date of redemption).
- (e) In this Condition 7.7, 'Clean Up Condition' means, at any time in respect of a Series, that the Outstanding Principal Amount of the outstanding Notes of that Series at that time is less than 20 per cent. (or any other relevant percentage specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement) of the Outstanding Principal Amount of all of the Notes issued from time to time under that Series (including Notes which are no longer outstanding).

7.8 Late payment

If an amount is not paid under this Condition 7 when due, then interest continues to accrue on the unpaid amount (both before and after any demand or judgment) at the default rate specified in the Pricing Supplement (or, if no default rate is specified, the last applicable Interest Rate) until the date on which payment is made to the Noteholder.

8 Payments

8.1 Payments to Noteholders

All payments under a Note must be made by the Issuer or the relevant Issuing Agent on its behalf in Australia, unless prohibited by law, and:

- (a) if the Notes are lodged in the Austraclear System by crediting, on the relevant Interest Payment Date, Maturity Date or other date on which a payment is due, the amount then due to the account of the Noteholder, in accordance with the Austraclear Regulations; or
- (b) if the Notes are not lodged in the Austraclear System by crediting, on the relevant Interest Payment Date, Maturity Date or other date on which a payment is due, the amount then due to the account notified by the relevant Noteholder to the Registrar,

and in either case, without set-off or counterclaim or any other deduction unless required by law.

If a Noteholder has not notified the Registrar of an account to which payments to it must be made by the close of business on the Record Date, payments in respect of the Note will be made in the relevant jurisdiction or financial centre for the currency in which the payment is made in such manner as the Issuer may determine in its sole discretion and in no such circumstances will the Issuer be responsible for, nor will the Noteholder be entitled to, any additional payments for any delay in payment where the Noteholder has not notified the Registrar of an account for payment.

If a payment in respect of the Note is prohibited by law from being made in Australia, such payment will be made in an international financial centre for the account of the relevant payee, and on the basis that the relevant amounts are paid in immediately available funds, freely transferable at the order of the payee.

8.2 Method of payment

A payment made by electronic transfer is for all purposes taken to be made when the Issuer or the Issuing Agent gives an irrevocable instruction for the making of that payment by electronic transfer, being an instruction which would be reasonably expected to result, in the ordinary course of banking business, in the relevant funds reaching the account of the Noteholder on the same day as the day on which the instruction is given, provided that if the Issuer or the Issuing Agent is notified that the payment is not, was not, or is not expected to be received by the Noteholder, the Issuer or Issuing Agent will procure that the payment be made as soon as possible after notification provided, at any time, no double payment is made to that Noteholder and, in all events, the payment will not be taken to be made until such time as it is actually received by the Noteholder.

8.3 Currency of account

The Issuer waives any right it has in any jurisdiction to pay an amount other than in the currency in which it is due. However, if a Noteholder receives an amount in a currency other than that in which it is due:

(a) it may convert the amount received into the due currency (even though it may be necessary to convert through a third currency to do so) on the day and at such rates (including spot rate, same day value rate or value tomorrow rate) as it reasonably

- considers appropriate. It may deduct its usual costs in connection with the conversion; and
- (b) the Issuer satisfies its obligation to pay in the due currency only to the extent of the amount of the due currency obtained from the conversion after deducting the costs of the conversion.

8.4 Business Days

- (a) If a payment is due under a Note on a day which is not a Business Day the date for payment will be adjusted according to the Business Day Convention applicable to that Note.
- (b) If payment is to be made to an account on a Business Day on which banks are not open for general banking business in the city in which the account is located, the Noteholder is not entitled to payment of such amount until the next Business Day on which banks in such city are open for general banking business and is not entitled to any interest or other payment in respect of any such delay.

8.5 Payments subject to fiscal laws

All payments are subject to;

- (a) Condition 10 (*Register*) and to any applicable fiscal or other laws and directives in any jurisdiction; and
- (b) any withholding or deduction required pursuant to FATCA.

9 Taxation

9.1 Payments made free and clear

All payments under the Notes must be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for, or by reference to, any present or future Taxes levied by or on behalf of any Tax Jurisdiction unless required by law.

9.2 Additional Issuer payments

If the Issuer is obliged to make a withholding or deduction in respect of Tax from any payment under any Note Document:

- (a) it shall make the relevant withholding or deduction at the time required under law;
- (b) it shall pay the amount withheld or deducted to the appropriate Government Agency within the time required by law;
- (c) subject to paragraph (d), it shall pay the relevant Noteholder on the due date for payment such additional amounts (*Additional Amounts*) as may be necessary so that the relevant Noteholder receives a net amount (after allowance for any further withholding or deduction) equal to the amount it would have received if no withholding or deduction had been made, but
- (d) no Additional Amounts shall be payable under this Condition 9.2:
 - (i) in respect of a Tax that is an Excluded Tax;
 - (ii) in respect of a Tax imposed by a jurisdiction other than:
 - (A) the jurisdiction in which the Issuer is incorporated; or
 - (B) the jurisdiction from which the Issuer is making a relevant payment;

- (iii) to, or to a third party on behalf of, a Noteholder who could lawfully avoid (but has not so avoided) such deduction or withholding by complying or procuring that any third party complies with any statutory requirements or by making or procuring that any third party makes a declaration of non-residence or similar cause for exemption to any tax authority in the place where payment under the Note is made;
- (iv) where the Note is presented for payment more than 30 days after the due date except to the extent that a Noteholder would have been entitled to Additional Amounts on presenting the same for payment on the last day of the period of 30 days assuming, whether or not such is in fact the case, that day to have been a Business Day;
- (v) in respect of any estate, inheritance, gift, sales, transfer, personal property, or any similar tax, assessment or governmental charge; or
- (vi) in such other circumstances as may be specified in the Pricing Supplement.
- (vii) in respect of a Tax, which is payable otherwise than by withholding or deduction made by the Issuer from payments under the Notes;
- (viii) in respect of a Tax, which is deducted or withheld by any person acting as custodian bank or collecting agent on behalf of a Noteholder, or which is otherwise payable in any manner which does not constitute a deduction or withholding by the Issuer from payments of principal or interest made by it; or
- in respect of a Tax, which is payable by reason of the Noteholder being incorporated, resident or established in a non-cooperative jurisdiction (nicht kooperatives Steuerhoheitsgebiet) within the meaning of the German Act to Prevent Tax Evasion and Unfair Tax Competition dated 25 June 2021 (Gesetz zur Abwehr von Steuervermeidung und unfairem Steuerwettbewerb Steueroasen-Abwehrgesetz, "StAbwG") as amended or replaced from time to time (including the Legal Ordinance on the Application of Section 3 StAbwG (Verordnung zur Durchführung des § 3 des Steueroasen-Abwehrgesetzes Steueroasen-Abwehrverordnung) enacted on the StAbwG and as amended or replaced from time to time).

9.3 FATCA

If any payment to a Noteholder is subject to withholding or deduction, including as a result of any payment being made through an intermediary that is subject to withholding or deduction, by reason of the failure of that Noteholder or intermediary to perfect an exemption from any withholding or deduction, required under or in connection with FATCA, the amount so withheld or deducted will be treated as paid under the Notes for all purposes and no Additional Amounts will be payable to that Noteholder with respect to such withholding or deduction.

10 Register

10.1 Registrar's role

The Issuer agrees, subject to any relevant Pricing Supplement, to procure that the Registrar does the following things:

(a) establish and maintain the Register in Sydney or such other city in Australia as the Issuer and the Registrar may agree;

- (b) enter or cause to be entered in the Register:
 - (i) the name and address of each Noteholder and the respective amounts of Notes held by them;
 - (ii) the Issue Date;
 - (iii) the Maturity Date;
 - (iv) the Interest Rate;
 - (v) the Interest Payment Dates and any applicable payment details of the Notes;
 - (vi) any declaration of residence or non-residence, tax file number or Australian Business Number or exemption details as advised by the Noteholder from time to time:
 - (vii) the date on which a person becomes a Noteholder;
 - (viii) the date on which a person ceases to be a Noteholder;
 - (ix) all subsequent transfers and changes of ownership of the Notes; and
 - (x) the date on which each relevant Note is redeemed or is purchased and cancelled; and
- (c) comply with the obligations expressed in the Note Deed Poll and the Agency Agreement to be performed by the Registrar.

10.2 Registrar

- (a) In acting under the Agency Agreement in connection with the Notes, the Registrar acts solely as agent of the Issuer and does not assume any obligations towards or relationship of agency or trust for or with any of the Noteholders save insofar as that any funds received by the Issuing Agent in accordance with the Agency Agreement shall, pending their application in accordance with the Agency Agreement, be held by it in a segregated account for the persons entitled thereto.
- (b) The Issuer reserves the right at any time to terminate the appointment of the Registrar in accordance with the Agency Agreement and to appoint successor or additional registrars, provided, however, that the Issuer must at all times maintain the appointment of a registrar with its specified office in Australia. Notice of any such termination of appointment will be given to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13 (*Notices*).

10.3 Multiple Noteholders

- (a) Subject to the Corporations Act, if more than four persons are the holders of a Note, the names of only four such persons will be entered in the Register.
- (b) Subject to the Corporations Act, if more than one person is the holder of a Note, the address of only one of them will be entered on the Register. If more than one address is notified to the Registrar, the address recorded in the Register will be the address of the Noteholder whose name appears first in the Register.

10.4 Noteholder change of address

A Noteholder must promptly notify any change of address to the Registrar.

10.5 Closing of Register

The registration of the transfer of a Note may be suspended by the Registrar (and the Register shall be closed for the purpose of determining entitlements to payment under a Note) after the

close of business on the eighth or other day in accordance with the Regulations prior to each Interest Payment Date (if any) and each Maturity Date of the Note or such other number of days as may be agreed by the Issuer and the Registrar and not contrary to the Regulations and notified promptly by the Issuer or the Registrar to the Noteholders.

10.6 Transfer on death, bankruptcy or liquidation of Noteholder

The Registrar must register a transfer of a Note to or by a person who is entitled to do so in consequence of:

- (a) the death or bankruptcy (in the case of natural persons) or the liquidation or winding up (in the case of a corporation) of a Noteholder; or
- (b) the making of any vesting orders by a court or other judicial or quasi judicial body,

in accordance with any applicable laws and upon receipt by it of such evidence as to that entitlement or status.

10.7 Trusts

Without limitation, except as provided by statute or as required by order of a court of competent jurisdiction, no notice of any trust (whether express, implied or constructive) may be entered in the Register in respect of a Note and the Registrar is not obliged to recognise any trust.

10.8 Issuing Agent

Subject to the relevant Agency Agreement, the Issuer may vary or terminate the appointment of the Issuing Agent and appoint a new Issuing Agent at any time. Notice of any such change or any change in the specified offices of the Issuing Agent will be given to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13 (*Notices*).

11 Events of Default

11.1 Events of Default

Each of the following is an Event of Default in relation to the Notes of any Series (whether or not it is in the control of the Issuer):

- (a) the Issuer fails to pay principal or interest or any other amounts due under the Notes within 30 days from the relevant due date; or
- (b) the Issuer fails to duly perform any other obligation arising from the Notes and such failure, if capable of remedy, continues unremedied for more than 60 days after the Issuer or the Paying Agent has received a written request thereof in the manner set forth in paragraph 11.2 below from a Noteholder to perform such obligation; or
- (c) (i) any Financial Indebtedness of the Issuer or any Material Subsidiary (other than under the Notes) becomes due and payable prior to its specified maturity (whether by declaration, automatic acceleration or otherwise) as a result of an event of default (howsoever described), or (ii) any Financial Indebtedness of the Issuer or any Material Subsidiary (other than under the Notes) is not paid within 30 days from its due date nor within any originally applicable or subsequently agreed grace period, provided that the aggregate amount of Financial Indebtedness falling within (i) and (ii) above amounts to be equal to, or more than 1 per cent. of the Total Assets as of the immediately preceding Reporting Date. For the avoidance of doubt, this paragraph (c) shall not apply, where the Issuer or the relevant Material Subsidiary contests in good faith that such payment obligation exists or is due; or

- (d) the Issuer or any Material Subsidiary announces its inability to meet its financial obligations or ceases its payments generally; or
- insolvency proceedings against the Issuer or any Material Subsidiary are instituted and have not been discharged or stayed within 90 days, or the Issuer or any Material Subsidiary applies for or institutes such proceedings; or
- (f) the Issuer enters into liquidation unless this is done in connection with a merger or other form of combination with another company and such company assumes all obligations of the Issuer in connection with the Notes; or
- (g) any governmental order, decree or enactment is made in or by the Federal Republic of Germany whereby the Issuer is prevented from observing and performing in full its obligations under the Notes and this situation is not cured within 90 days; or
- (h) cessation of business operations of the Issuer.

11.2 Consequences of an Event of Default

- (a) If an Event of Default with respect of a Note has occurred and is continuing, then the Noteholder in respect of that Note may, by written notice to the Issuer and the Registrar, declare such Note to be due and payable immediately at their Redemption Amount, together with any accrued but unpaid interest to the date of repayment, unless such Event of Default in respect of the Notes shall have been cured, remedied or waived in accordance with the Meeting Provisions.
- (b) Any notice given by a Noteholder under paragraph (a) above declaring the Notes due shall become effective on receipt by the Issuer, and all Notes then outstanding shall become immediately due and payable at their Redemption Amount, together with accrued interest (if any) to the date of repayment, provided that in the case of an Event of Default specified in paragraphs 11.1(b) or (c), the Noteholders holding not less than 10% in aggregate principal amount of the relevant Notes then outstanding, have given such notice to the Issuer and Registrar (unless, at the time such notice is received, any of the events in Condition 11.1(a) or (d) to (h) has occurred), unless, prior to the time the Issuer receives notice, the situation giving rise to the right to give such notice has been cured.

11.3 Notification

- (a) If an Event of Default occurs (or, under Condition 11.1(b) or (c), an event which, after notice and lapse of time, would become an Event of Default), the Issuer must as soon as practicable after becoming aware of it, and unless such default has been cured or waived, notify the Registrar and any other Agent of the occurrence of the Event of Default (specifying details of it) and use its reasonable endeavours to ensure that the Registrar promptly notifies Noteholders of the occurrence of the Event of Default in accordance with Condition 13.
- (b) If there is a failure in the performance of any material obligation by the Issuer under the Notes or the Note Deed Poll which is capable of remedy, the Issuer must promptly after becoming aware of it, notify the Registrar and procure that the Registrar notify the Noteholders of such failure.

12 Time Limit for Claims

A claim against the Issuer for a payment under a Note is void unless made within ten years (in the case of principal) or five years (in the case of interest and other amounts) of the due date for that payment or the date, if later, on which that payment is fully provided for by the Issuer.

13 Notices

13.1 Issuer and Registrar

A notice or other communication to the Issuer or the Registrar in connection with a Note:

(a) must be in writing addressed as follows:

(i) if to the Issuer, to:

Address: Universitätsstraße 133

44803 Bochum

Federal Republic of Germany

Attention: Head of Treasury

Email: corporatebond@vonovia.de

(ii) if to the Registrar, to:

Address: Level 2, 1 Bligh Street

Sydney, NSW 2000

Australia

Attention: Global Client Services

Email: ctsydclientservice@bnymellon.com

(b) is conclusively deemed to be duly given or made if received or left at the address or email address of the recipient shown in this Condition or to any other address or email address which the recipient may have notified the sender but, if delivery or receipt is on a day on which business is not generally carried on in the place to which the communication is sent or is later than 4pm (local time), it will be conclusively taken to have been received at the commencement of business on the next day on which business is generally carried on in that place.

13.2 Noteholders

A notice or other communication to a Noteholder in connection with a Note:

- (a) must be in writing and may be given by prepaid post or delivery to the address of the Noteholder as shown in the Register at the close of business on the eighth day prior to the despatch of the relevant notice or communication and may also be given by an advertisement published in *The Australian Financial Review*, *The Australian* or any other newspaper circulating in Australia generally or if the Pricing Supplement specifies an additional or alternate newspaper, given by an advertisement published in that newspaper; and
- (b) is taken to be given or made, as the case may be, on the date the notice or other communication is so posted, delivered or made, as the case may be.

In addition, for so long as Notes are held on behalf of a clearing system, notices or communications to Noteholders may also be given by delivery to that clearing system for communication by it to the Noteholders in accordance with the Regulations of that clearing system (including, in the case of the Austraclear System, the Austraclear Regulations). Any such communication shall be deemed to have been given to the Noteholders on the day on which the said notice was given to the relevant clearing system.

14 Meetings of Noteholders

Meetings of Noteholders may be convened in accordance with the Meeting Provisions. Any such meeting may consider any matters affecting the interests of Noteholders, including, without limitation, the variation of the terms of the Notes by the Issuer and the granting of approvals, consents and waivers.

15 Amendments

- (a) The Note Deed Poll, the Conditions, the Notes and any Pricing Supplement may be amended, without the consent of any Noteholder, if the amendment:
 - is to give effect to the substitution of the Issuer under Condition 16 (Substitution, Transfer and Domicile), where the substitution is not materially prejudicial to the interests of the Noteholders;
 - (ii) is for the purposes of correcting any ambiguity or manifest or proven error;
 - (iii) is for the purposes of correcting or supplementing any defective or inconsistent provisions, where that amendment is not materially prejudicial to the interests of the Noteholders;
 - (iv) is necessary for the purposes of obtaining or maintaining a quotation of any
 Notes on any stock or other securities exchange and is not materially prejudicial to the interests of the Noteholders;
 - (v) is of a formal, minor or technical nature;
 - (vi) is made to give effect to any successor rate or alternative rate for the BBSW Rate or AONIA Rate as provided in Condition 5.10 (*Benchmark Rate Determination*);
 - (vii) is made to comply with the requirements or a modification of the requirements of any applicable law or directive and is not materially prejudicial to the interests of the Noteholders; or
 - (viii) only applies to Notes issued by it after the date of amendment.
- (b) The Note Deed Poll, the Conditions, the Notes and any Pricing Supplement may otherwise be varied with the approval of the Noteholders affected by the variation by an Ordinary Resolution or Extraordinary Resolution (as the case may be) in accordance with the Meeting Provisions.
- (c) A variation which affects only a particular Series of Notes may be approved in accordance with the Meeting Provisions solely by the Noteholders of such Series.

16 Substitution, Transfer and Domicile

16.1 Substitution

The Issuer may, without the consent of the Noteholders, if no payment of principal of or interest on any of the Notes is in default, at any time substitute for the Issuer any Affiliate of the Issuer as principal debtor in respect of all obligations arising from or in connection with these Notes (the **Substitute Debtor**) provided that:

- (a) the Substitute Debtor, in a manner legally effective, assumes all obligations of the Issuer in respect of the Notes;
- (b) the Issuer unconditionally and irrevocably guarantees such obligations of the Substitute Debtor under the Notes on terms which ensure that without prejudice to the provisions of this Condition 16 each Noteholder will be put in an economic position that is as

favourable as that which would have existed if the substitution had not taken place (each such declaration a **Substitution Guarantee**);

- (c) the Substitute Debtor and the Issuer have obtained all necessary governmental and regulatory approvals and consents for such substitution and for the issue by the Issuer of a Substitution Guarantee, that the Substitute Debtor has obtained all necessary governmental and regulatory approvals and consents for the performance by the Substitute Debtor of its obligations under the Notes and that all such approvals and consents are in full force and effect and that the obligations assumed by the Substitute Debtor in respect of the Notes and the obligations assumed by the Issuer under its Substitution Guarantee are, in each case, valid and binding in accordance with their respective terms and enforceable by each Noteholder;
- (d) the Substitute Debtor can transfer to the Registrar in the currency required and without being obligated to deduct or withhold any taxes or other duties of whatever nature levied by the country in which the Substitute Debtor or the Issuer has its domicile or tax residence, all amounts required for the fulfilment of the payment obligations arising under the Notes;
- the Substitute Debtor has agreed to indemnify and hold harmless each Noteholder against any tax, duty, assessment or governmental charge imposed on such Noteholder in respect of such substitution; and
- (f) the Issuer shall have delivered to an agent appointed for that purpose one opinion of counsel for each jurisdiction affected of lawyers of recognised standing to the effect that subparagraphs (a) to (e) above have been satisfied.

For purposes of this Condition 16, "Affiliate" shall mean any affiliated company within the meaning of section 15 of the German Stock Corporation Act.

16.2 Notice

Any substitution of the Issuer pursuant to this Condition 16 and the date of effectiveness of such substitution shall be published in accordance with Condition 13 (*Notices*).

16.3 Change of References

Upon effectiveness of the substitution any reference in these Conditions to the Issuer shall from then on be deemed to refer to the Substitute Debtor and any reference to the Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction with respect to the Issuer shall from then on be deemed to refer to the Relevant Taxing Jurisdiction with respect to the Substitute Debtor. Furthermore, in the event of such substitution, Condition 11.1(i) (*Events of Default*) shall be deemed to be amended to the effect that it shall be an Event of Default if a Substitution Guarantee ceases to be valid or binding on or enforceable against the Issuer.

16.4 Release from Obligations

Upon effective substitution of the Issuer as set forth in this Condition 16, the Issuer shall be released from any obligation arising from or in connection with the Notes.

16.5 Further Substitution

At any time after a substitution pursuant to Condition 16.1 above, the Substitute Debtor may, without the consent of the Noteholders, effect a further substitution provided that all the provisions specified in Condition 16.1 - 16.4 above shall apply, mutatis mutandis, and, without limitation, references in these Conditions to the Issuer shall, where the context so requires, be deemed to be or include references to any such further Substitute Debtor.

For the avoidance of doubt this shall apply only to the extent that the meaning and purpose of the relevant condition requires that the relevant reference shall continue to be a reference only to Vonovia SE, or that the reference shall be to the Substitute Debtor and Vonovia SE, in relation to Vonovia SE's obligations under the Substitution Guarantee at the same time.

16.6 Transfer of Domicile

A transfer of domicile of the Issuer to another country or territory is only permissible if the requirements set forth in Condition 16.1 and 16.2 above are complied with accordingly. Condition 16.3 second half-sentence of sentence 1 shall apply *mutatis mutandis*.

17 Further Issues

The Issuer may from time to time and without the consent of the Noteholders create and issue further notes or securities or other similar instruments. The Issuer may issue further notes so as to form a single Series with any Tranche of Notes.

18 Governing Law and Jurisdiction

18.1 Governing law

The Notes are governed by the law in force in New South Wales, Australia or any other jurisdiction specified in the relevant Pricing Supplement.

18.2 Jurisdiction

The Issuer irrevocably and unconditionally submits and the Noteholders are taken to have irrevocably and unconditionally submitted to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of New South Wales, Australia and courts of appeal from them. The Issuer waives any right it has to object to any suit, action or proceedings (*Proceedings*) being brought in those courts, to claim that the Proceedings have been brought in an inconvenient forum, or to claim those courts do not have jurisdiction.

18.3 Serving documents

Without preventing any other method of service, any document in any Proceedings in the courts of New South Wales, Australia may be served on the Issuer by being delivered or left with its process agent referred to in Condition 18.4.

18.4 Agent for service of process

For so long as any of the Notes issued by it are outstanding, the Issuer will ensure that there is an agent appointed to accept service of process on its behalf in New South Wales, Australia in respect of any Proceedings as may be brought in the courts of New South Wales, Australia or the Federal Courts of Australia.

The Issuer irrevocably appoints Allens Corporate Services Pty Ltd (ABN 50 001 314 512) as its agent to receive any document referred to in Condition 18.3. The Issuer agrees that, in the event of Allens Corporate Services Pty Ltd being unable or unwilling for any reason so to act, it will immediately appoint another person as its agent for service of process in New South Wales, Australia in respect of any Proceedings. The Issuer agrees that failure by a process agent to notify it of any process will not invalidate service. Nothing herein shall affect the right to serve process in any other manner permitted by law.

Any service of process must be sent to Allens Corporate Services Pty Ltd by mail to the following address:

Allens Corporate Services Pty Ltd

Level 4 Deutsche Bank Place 126 Philip Street Sydney NSW 2000 AUSTRALIA

Schedule

Provisions for Meetings of Noteholders

1 Definitions

The following words have these meanings in this Schedule unless the contrary intention appears. In addition, terms defined in the Conditions have the same meaning when used in the Schedule.

Block Voting Instruction means a document issued by the Registrar and dated, in which:

- (a) it is certified by the Registrar that Notes of any Series (not being Notes in respect of which a Voting Certificate has been issued and is outstanding in respect of the meeting specified in such Block Voting Instruction and any adjournment of that meeting) are registered in the Register in the names of specified Noteholders;
- (b) it is certified by the Registrar that each Noteholder or a duly authorised agent on that person's behalf has instructed the Registrar that the votes attributable to the Notes of that Noteholder should be cast in a particular way in relation to the resolution or resolutions to be put to that meeting or any adjournment of that meeting and that all such instructions are, during the period commencing 48 hours prior to the time for which the meeting or adjourned meeting is convened and ending at the conclusion or adjournment thereof, neither revocable nor subject to amendment;
- (c) the total number and Series number of the Notes are listed distinguishing with regard to each such resolution between those in respect of which instructions have been given as aforesaid that the votes attributable to them should be cast in favour of the resolution and those in respect of which instructions have been so given that the vote attributable to them should be cast against the resolution; and
- (d) any person named in such document (*proxy*) is authorised and instructed by the Registrar to cast the vote attributable to the Notes so listed in accordance with the instructions referred to in (b) and (c) above and set out in such document.

Extraordinary Resolution means a resolution of Noteholders in accordance with paragraph 9.2 of this Schedule.

Ordinary Resolution means a resolution of Noteholders in accordance with paragraph 9.1 of this Schedule.

Voting Certificate means a certificate issued by the Registrar and dated, in which it is stated:

- (a) that on the date of the certificate Notes of any Series (not being Notes in respect of which a Block Voting Instruction has been issued and is outstanding in respect of the meeting specified in such Voting Certificate or any adjournment of the meeting) are registered in the Register; and
- (b) that the bearer of the certificate is entitled to attend and vote at that meeting or any adjournment of it in respect of the Notes represented by that certificate.

24 hours means a period of 24 hours including all or part of a day upon which banks are open for business in both the place where the relevant meeting is to be held and in the place where the Registrar has its specified office (disregarding for this purpose the day upon which such meeting is to be held) and such period shall be extended by one period or, to the extent necessary, more periods of 24 hours until there is included as aforesaid all or part of a day upon which banks are open for business in all of the places as aforesaid.

48 hours means a period of 48 hours including all or part of two days upon which banks are open for business both in the place where the relevant meeting is to be held and in the place where the

Registrar has its specified office (disregarding for this purpose the day upon which such meeting is to be held) and such period shall be extended by one period or, to the extent necessary, more periods of 24 hours until there is included as aforesaid all or part of two days upon which banks are open for business in all of the places as aforesaid.

2 Convening

The Issuer or a Noteholder may convene a meeting of the Noteholders at any time. The Issuer must convene a meeting upon the request in writing of Noteholders holding not less than one-tenth of the aggregate Outstanding Principal Amount of the Notes and if the Issuer makes default for a period of seven days in convening such a meeting the same may be convened by the requisitionists. Whenever the Issuer is about to convene any such meeting it must promptly give notice in writing to the Noteholders in accordance with paragraph 3 and to the Registrar of the proposed day, time and place of the meeting and the nature of the business to be transacted at the meeting. Whenever a Noteholder wishes to convene any such meeting it must give a notice to the Issuer.

A meeting may be held at two or more venues using any technology that gives the Noteholders as a whole a reasonable opportunity to participate at the same time,

3 Notice

Unless otherwise agreed in writing by each Noteholder, at least 21 days' notice (exclusive of the day on which the notice is given and of the day on which the relevant meeting is held) specifying the day, time and place of the meeting must be given to the Noteholders of Notes of the relevant Series at their addresses specified in the Register. Such notice must be given in the manner provided in the Conditions, must state generally the nature of the business to be transacted at the meeting thereby convened but (except for an Extraordinary Resolution) it shall not be necessary to specify in such notice the terms of any resolution to be proposed and must include statements to the effect that Voting Certificates may be obtained and proxies may be appointed until 48 hours before the time fixed for such meeting but not after that time. The accidental omission to give notice to, or the non-receipt of notice by, any Noteholder does not invalidate the proceedings at any meeting. A copy of the notice must also be given to the Registrar.

4 Proxies

- (a) A Noteholder may by a notice in writing in the form for the time being available from the specified office of the Registrar (*form of proxy*) signed by the Noteholder or, in the case of a corporation executed under its common seal or signed on its behalf by its duly appointed attorney or a duly authorised officer of the corporation and delivered to the specified office of the Registrar not less than 48 hours before the time fixed for the relevant meeting, appoint any person (also called a *proxy*) to attend and act on that Noteholder's behalf in connection with any meeting of the Noteholders and any adjourned such meeting.
- (b) Voting Certificates, Block Voting Instructions and forms of proxy must be valid for so long as the relevant Notes are duly registered in the name of the Noteholder certified in the relevant Voting Certificate or Block Voting Instruction or, in the case of a form of proxy, in the name of the appointor but not otherwise and despite any other provision of this Schedule and during the validity of it, the holder of any such Voting Certificate or (as the case may be) the proxy is, for all purposes in connection with any meeting of Noteholders, deemed to be the Noteholder of the Notes of the relevant Series to which that Voting Certificate, Block Voting Instructions or form of proxy relates.

5 Chairman

A person (who may, but need not, be a Noteholder) nominated in writing by the Issuer shall be entitled to take the chair at the relevant meeting or adjourned meeting but if no such nomination is made or if at any meeting or adjourned meeting the person nominated is not present within 15 minutes after the time fixed for the holding of such meeting or is unable or unwilling to chair the meeting, the person or persons present in person holding Notes of the relevant Series or Voting Certificates or being proxies must choose one of their number to be chairman failing which the Issuer may appoint a chairman. The chairman of an adjourned meeting does not have to be the same person as was the chairman of the original meeting.

6 Quorum

- (a) At any such meeting any one or more persons present in person holding Notes or Voting Certificates or being proxies representing in aggregate at least the proportion of the Outstanding Principal Amount of the relevant Series of Notes, as specified in the table in paragraph (b) below for the relevant type of resolution, form a quorum for the transaction of business and no business (other than the choosing of a chairman) may be transacted at any meeting unless the requisite quorum is present at the commencement of business.
- (b) If within 15 minutes (or such longer period not exceeding 30 minutes as the chairman may decide) from the time appointed for any such meeting a quorum is not present the meeting will, if convened on the requisition of Noteholders, be dissolved. In any other case, it will stand adjourned to the same day in the next week (or if such day is not a Business Day, the next succeeding Business Day) at the same time and place (except in the case of a meeting at which an Extraordinary Resolution is to be proposed in which case it shall stand adjourned for such period, being not less than 13 days nor more than 42 days, and to such place as may be appointed by the chairman either at or subsequent to such meeting and approved by the Registrar). At such adjourned meeting, the guorum is one or more persons present in person holding Notes or Voting Certificates or being proxies and holding or representing in the aggregate at least the proportion of the Outstanding Principal Amount of the relevant Series of Notes, as specified in the table in this paragraph for the relevant type of resolution. If within 15 minutes (or such longer period not exceeding 30 minutes as the chairman may decide) from the time appointed for any such adjourned meeting the chairman may either (with the approval of the Registrar) dissolve such meeting or adjourn the same for such period, being not less than 13 days (but without any maximum number of days), and to such place as may be appointed by the chairman either at or subsequent to such adjourned meeting and approved by the Registrar, and the provisions of this sentence shall apply to all further adjourned such meetings.

Type of resolution	Required proportion for any meeting except for meeting previously adjourned because of lack of quorum	Required proportion for meeting previously adjourned because of lack of quorum
Extraordinary Resolution requiring a Special Quorum	Not less than 66⅔ per cent.	Not less than 33⅓ per cent.
Extraordinary Resolution	Not less than 50 per cent.	No requirement.
Ordinary Resolution	Not less than 5 per cent.	No requirement.

- (c) The chairman may, with the consent of (and must if directed by) any such meeting, adjourn such meeting from time to time and from place to place, but no business may be transacted at any adjourned meeting except business which might validly (but for lack of required quorum) have been transacted at the meeting from which the adjournment took place.
- (d) Unless otherwise agreed in writing by each Noteholder of the relevant Series at least 10 days' notice (exclusive of the day on which the notice is given and of the day on which the meeting is to be resumed) of any meeting adjourned because of lack of a quorum must be given and in the same manner as notice of an original meeting but such notice must state the quorum required at such adjourned meeting. If a meeting is adjourned other than for lack of a quorum, it is not necessary to give any notice of an adjourned meeting.

7 Right to Attend and Speak

The Issuing Agent, the Registrar, the Issuer (through their respective representatives) and their respective financial and legal advisers are entitled to attend and speak at any meeting of Noteholders. Otherwise, no person (other than the chairman, a Noteholder (or their respective representatives)) may attend or vote at any meeting of Noteholders or join with others in requesting the convening of such a meeting unless that person is the Noteholder of the relevant Series, is in possession of a Voting Certificate or is a proxy.

8 Voting

- (a) Every question submitted to a meeting will be decided in the first instance by a show of hands and in the case of equality of votes the chairman has, both on a show of hands and on a poll, a casting vote in addition to the vote or votes (if any) to which the chairman may be entitled as a Noteholder or as a holder of a Voting Certificate or as a proxy.
- (b) At any meeting, unless a poll is (before or on the declaration of the result of the show of hands) demanded by the chairman or the Issuer or by one or more persons holding one or more of the Notes of the relevant Series or holding a Voting Certificate or being proxies whatever the nominal amount of Notes so held or represented by him, a declaration by the chairman that a resolution has been carried or carried by a particular majority or lost or not carried by any particular majority is conclusive evidence of the fact without proof of the number or proportion of the votes recorded in favour of or against such resolution.
- (c) If at any meeting a poll is so demanded, it must be taken in such manner and (subject to paragraph (d)) either at once or after such adjournment as the chairman directs. The result of such poll is deemed to be the resolution of the meeting at which the poll was demanded as at the date of the taking of the poll. The demand for a poll does not prevent the continuance of the meeting for the transaction of any business other than the question on which the poll has been demanded.
- (d) Any poll demanded at any meeting on the election of a chairman or on any question of adjournment must be taken at the meeting without adjournment.
- (e) A person named in any Block Voting Instruction or form of proxy need not be a Noteholder.
- (f) Each Block Voting Instruction and each form of proxy, together (if so required by the Registrar) with proof satisfactory to the Registrar of its due execution, must be deposited at the specified office in Australia of the Registrar not less than 24 hours before the time appointed for holding the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the proxy named in the

Block Voting Instruction or form of proxy proposes to vote, failing which the form of Block Voting Instruction or proxy may not be treated as valid unless the chairman of the meeting decides otherwise before the meeting or adjourned meeting proceeds to business. A certified copy of each Block Voting Instruction or form of proxy and satisfactory proof of due execution (if applicable) must, if required by the Registrar, be produced by the proxy at the meeting or adjourned meeting but the Registrar is not obliged to investigate or be concerned with the validity of, or the authority of the proxy named in, any Block Voting Instruction or form of proxy.

- (g) Any vote given in accordance with the terms of a Block Voting Instruction or form of proxy will be valid despite the previous revocation or amendment of the Block Voting Instruction or form of proxy or any instructions of the Noteholder under which it was executed, unless notice in writing of such revocation or amendment has been received from the Noteholder who has executed such Block Voting Instruction or form of proxy by the Registrar at its specified office or by the Issuer at is registered office by the time being not less than 24 hours and 48 hours respectively before the commencement of the meeting or adjourned meeting at which the Block Voting Instruction or form of proxy is used.
- (h) The registered holder of a Note or, in the case of the joint holder, the person whose name first appears on the Register as one of the holders, is entitled to vote in respect of the Note either in person or by proxy or by representative.
- (i) Subject to paragraph 7, at a meeting convened for the purpose of considering a resolution:
 - (i) on a show of hands every person who is present in person and holds a Note or produces a Voting Certificate or is a proxy has one vote; and
 - (ii) on a poll every person who is present and holds a Note or produces a Voting Certificate or is a proxy has one vote in respect of each Australian dollar or such other amount as the Registrar may in its absolute discretion stipulate (or, in the case of meetings of holders of Notes denominated in another currency, such amount in such other currency as the Registrar in its absolute discretion may stipulate) of the Outstanding Principal Amount of Notes which that person holds or are represented by the Voting Certificate or in respect of which that person is a proxy.
- (j) Without affecting the obligations of the proxies named in any Block Voting Instruction or form of proxy, any person entitled to more than one vote need not use all votes or cast all the votes to which that person is entitled in the same way.
- (k) In determining whether the provisions relating to quorum, meeting and voting procedures or the signing of a written resolution are complied with, any Notes held in the name of the Issuer or any of its affiliates or other related entities must be disregarded.

9 Resolutions

9.1 Ordinary Resolutions

An Ordinary Resolution is passed if:

(a) within one month from the date (in this paragraph (a), the *Relevant Date*) stated in the copies of the resolution sent for that purpose to the holders of Notes of the relevant Series, holders of more than 50 per cent. Of the Outstanding Principal Amount of Notes of that Series at the Relevant Date signed the resolution; or

(b) subject to paragraph 8(a) of this Schedule, a simple majority of the votes cast by holders of Notes of the relevant Series (present in person or by proxy or representative) at a meeting convened for that purpose vote in favour of the resolution.

9.2 Extraordinary Resolutions

An Extraordinary Resolution is passed if:

- (a) within one month from the date (in this paragraph (a), the *Relevant Date*) stated in the copies of the resolution sent for that purpose to the holders of Notes of the relevant Series, holders of more than or equal to 75 per cent. Of the Outstanding Principal Amount of Notes of that Series at the Relevant Date signed the resolution; or
- (b) subject to paragraph 8(a) of this Schedule, greater than or equal to three-fourths of the votes cast by holders of Notes of the relevant Series (present in person or by proxy or representative) at a meeting convened for that purpose vote in favour of the resolution.

9.3 More than one document

A resolution in writing signed by Noteholders may be contained in one document or in several documents in like form each signed by one or more Noteholders.

9.4 Effective Date of written resolution

A written resolution is deemed to have been passed on the date on which the last Noteholder whose signature on the resolution caused it to be passed signed it (as evidenced on its face).

10 Powers

The Noteholders of the Notes of the same Series have, subject to the provisions contained in the Conditions of any Series, in addition to the powers set out above, but without affecting any powers conferred on other persons by this Schedule, the following powers exercisable by:

- (a) Ordinary Resolution:
 - (i) power to give any approval, authority, direction or sanction which under the Conditions is not required to be given by Extraordinary Resolution;
 - (ii) power to authorise any person to concur in and execute documents and do all such acts and things as may be necessary to carry out and give effect to any Ordinary Resolution (including the provision of a certified extract of that resolution);
 - (iii) power to appoint any persons (whether Noteholders or not) as a committee or committees to represent the interests of the Noteholders of Notes of that Series and to confer upon such committee or committees any powers or discretions which the Noteholders could themselves exercise by Ordinary Resolution; and
 - (iv) power to approve the alteration of majority required to pass an Ordinary Resolution.

(b) Extraordinary Resolution:

- (i) power to sanction any compromise or arrangement proposed to be made between the Issuer and the Noteholders or any of them;
- (ii) power to sanction any proposal by the Issuer for any modification, abrogation, variation or compromise of, or arrangement in respect of, the rights of the Noteholders against the Issuer or the Guarantor whether such rights arise under those Notes, the Note Deed Poll, the Guarantee or otherwise;

- (iii) power to give any approval, authority, direction or sanction which under the Conditions is required to be given by the Extraordinary Resolution;
- (iv) power to sanction any scheme or proposal for the exchange or sale of the Notes for or the conversion of the Notes into or the cancellation of the Notes in consideration of shares, stock, notes, bonds, debentures, debenture stock and/or other obligations and/or securities of the Issuer or any other company formed or to be formed, or for or into or in consideration of cash, or partly for or into or in consideration of such shares, stock, notes, bonds, debentures, debenture stock and/or other obligations and/or securities as aforesaid and partly for or into or in consideration of cash otherwise than in accordance with the Conditions:
- (v) power to authorise any person to concur in and execute documents and do all such acts and things as may be necessary to carry out and give effect to any Extraordinary Resolution (including the provision of a certified extract of that resolution);
- (vi) power to appoint any persons (whether Noteholders or not) as a committee or committees to represent the interests of the Noteholders of Notes of that Series and to confer upon such committee or committees any powers or discretions which the Noteholders could themselves exercise by Extraordinary Resolution; and
- (vii) power to approve the substitution of any entity in the place of the Issuer (or any previous substitute) as the principal debtor in respect of the Notes (other than as permitted under Condition 16 (*Substitution, Transfer and Domicile*)).
- (c) Extraordinary Resolution also requiring a Special Quorum (if a meeting is to be held):
 - (i) power to reduce or cancel the amount payable or, where applicable, modify, except where such modification is expressly provided for in the Note Documents or is in the opinion of the Calculation Agent bound to result in an increase, the method of calculating the amount payable or modify the date of payment or, where applicable, the method of calculating the date of payment in respect of any principal or interest in respect of the Notes;
 - (ii) power to reduce any Interest Rate specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement;
 - (iii) power to alter the currency in which payments under the Notes are to be made;
 - (iv) power to change the quorum (whether a Special Quorum or otherwise) required to pass an Extraordinary Resolution;
 - (v) power to change the majority required to pass an Extraordinary Resolution; and
 - (vi) power to make any amendment to this paragraph 10(c).

11 Resolutions Binding

- (a) A resolution passed at a meeting of Noteholders of Notes of the relevant Series duly convened and held (or passed by those Noteholders in writing) in accordance with this Schedule is binding on all such Noteholders, whether present or not present at the meeting (or signing or not signing the written resolution), and each such Noteholder is bound to give effect to it accordingly. The passing of any such resolution is conclusive evidence that the circumstances of such resolution justify its passing.
- (b) The Issuer must give notice to the Noteholders, with a copy to the Registrar, of the result of the voting on a resolution within 14 days of such result being known but failure to do so

will not invalidate the resolution. Such notice must be given in the manner provided in the Conditions.

12 Minutes to be Kept

Minutes of all resolutions and proceedings at every meeting (or resolutions otherwise passed in accordance with this Schedule) must be made and duly entered in books to be from time to time provided for that purpose by the Issuer and any such minutes, if purporting to be signed by the chairman of the meeting at which such resolutions were passed or proceedings transacted or by the chairman of the next succeeding meeting of Noteholders of Notes of the relevant Series (or, where the resolution is passed otherwise than at a meeting, if purporting to be signed by a director or secretary of the Issuer), are conclusive evidence of the matters contained in them and until the contrary is proved every such minute in respect of the proceedings of which minutes have been made and signed in that manner is deemed to have been duly convened and held and all resolutions passed or proceedings transacted at that meeting are deemed to have been duly passed and transacted (or, where the resolution is passed otherwise than at a meeting, such resolution is deemed to have been duly passed).

13 Further Regulations

Subject to all other provisions contained in this Schedule, the Issuer may without the consent of the Noteholders prescribe any further regulations regarding the holding of meetings of Noteholders and attendance and voting at such meetings as the Issuer may in its sole discretion consider reasonable, including any regulations and requirements as the Issuer thinks reasonable:

- (a) so as to satisfy itself that persons who purport to attend or vote at any meeting of such Noteholders are entitled to do so in accordance with these Meeting Provisions; and
- (b) as to the form of appointment of a Representative.

14 Effect on Series

If and whenever there are Notes outstanding which are not identical and do not form one single Series then those Notes which are in all respects identical are deemed to constitute a separate Series of Notes and this Schedule has effect subject to the following:

- (a) a resolution which affects one Series only of the Notes is deemed to have been duly passed if passed at a meeting of the Noteholders of that Series;
- (b) a resolution which affects more than one Series but does not give rise to a conflict of interest between the Noteholders of any of the Series so affected is deemed to have been duly passed if passed at a single meeting of the Noteholders of all Series so affected:
- (c) a resolution which affects more than one Series of Notes and gives or may give rise to a conflict of interest between the Noteholders of any of the Series so affected is deemed to have been duly passed if passed at separate meetings of the Noteholders of each Series so affected; and
- (d) in respect of a meeting referred to in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c), the preceding provisions of this Schedule apply with the necessary modifications as though references in those provisions to Notes and Noteholders (or Notes of the relevant Series and Noteholders of those Notes) were references to Notes of the Series in question and to the Noteholders of those Notes respectively.

15 Legal opinions

The Issuer may rely on, and the Noteholders are bound by, a legal opinion from independent legal advisers of recognised standing in Australia to the effect that a resolution:

- (a) affects one Series only; or
- (b) if it affects more than one Series of Notes, does not give rise to a conflict of interest, for the purposes of determining the meeting or meetings which need to be held for the purposes of this paragraph 15.

Taxation

The information provided below does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all tax considerations which may be relevant to a decision to purchase Notes. In particular, the information does not consider any specific facts or circumstances that may apply to a particular purchaser. Neither these statements nor any other statements in this Information Memorandum are to be regarded as advice on the tax position of any holder of the Notes or of any person acquiring, selling or otherwise dealing with the Notes or on any tax implications arising from the acquisition, sale or other dealings in respect of the Notes. The statements do not purport to be a comprehensive description of all the tax considerations that may be relevant to a decision to purchase, own or dispose of the Notes and do not purport to deal with the tax consequences applicable to all categories of investors, some of which (such as dealers in securities) may be subject to special rules.

Prospective purchasers of Notes are advised to consult their own tax advisers as to the tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of Notes, including the effect of any state or local taxes, under the tax laws applicable in Australia and each country of which they are residents.

1 Australian Taxes

The following is a summary of the Australian withholding tax treatment, at the date of this Information Memorandum, of payments of interest on the Notes to holders of Notes who are not resident of Australia and do not hold their Notes in carrying on business at or through a permanent establishment in Australia and certain other matters. It is a general guide and should be treated with appropriate caution. Prospective holders of Notes who are in any doubt as to their tax position should consult their professional advisers on the tax implications of an investment in the Notes for their particular circumstances.

Interest withholding tax

So long as the Issuer continues to be a non-resident of Australia and the Notes issued by it are not attributable to a permanent establishment of the Issuer in Australia, payments of principal and interest made under Notes issued by it should not be subject to Australian interest withholding tax imposed under Division 11A of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1936 of Australia.

Other Australian tax matters

The Issuer has been advised that under Australian law as presently in effect:

- (a) stamp duty and other taxes no ad valorem stamp, issue, registration or similar taxes are payable in any Australian State or Territory on the issue or transfer of any Notes;
- (b) in relation to other withholding taxes on payments in respect of Notes, the better view is:
 - (i) so long as the Issuer continues to be a non-resident of Australia and does not carry on business at or through a permanent establishment in Australia, the tax file number requirements of Part VA of the Australian Income Tax Assessment Act 1936 and section 12-140 of Schedule 1 to the Taxation Administration Act 1953 of Australia (*Taxation Administration Act*) should not apply to the Issuer; and
 - (ii) supply withholding tax payments in respect of the Notes can be made free and clear of the "supply withholding tax" imposed under section 12-190 of Schedule 1 to the Taxation Administration Act; and
- (c) goods and services tax (GST) neither the issue nor receipt of the Notes will give rise to a liability for GST in Australia on the basis that the supply of Notes will comprise either an input taxed financial supply or (in the case of an offshore subscriber) a GST-free supply. Furthermore, neither the payment of principal or interest by the Issuer, nor the disposal of the Notes, would give rise to any GST liability in Australia.

2 German Taxes

The following is a general description of certain tax considerations relating to the purchasing, holding and disposing of the Notes. It does not purport to be a complete analysis of all tax considerations relating to the Notes. In particular, this discussion does not consider any specific facts or circumstances that may apply to a particular German tax resident investor in the Notes. The discussion that follows for the Federal Republic of Germany (*Germany*) is based upon the applicable laws in force and their interpretation on the date of this Information Memorandum. These tax laws and interpretations are subject to change that may occur after such date, even with retrospective effect. The tax considerations in this description are limited to the applicable tax considerations relevant if the Notes are transacted within Austraclear and payments under the Notes are made through the Austraclear System (or any other clearing system) (see above – "Summary of the Programme" – "Title", "Clearing Systems" and "Payments"; Condition 6.1 (Austraclear) and 8.1 (Payments to Noteholders)). For purposes of the following tax considerations a holder of the Notes means an ultimate holder of an interest in a Note, which is held through the Austraclear system.

Different rules may apply in the case of a private placement of the Notes, i.e., where the Notes are not lodged in the Austraclear System and where an actual investor will be the registered holder noted in the Register.

German tax resident investors

The following general description does not consider all aspects of income taxation in Germany that may be relevant to a Noteholder in light of the Noteholder's particular circumstances and income tax situation. This general description is based on German tax laws and regulations, all as currently in effect and all subject to change at any time, possibly with retrospective effect.

German tax resident investors holding the Notes as private assets

Taxation of income from the Notes

If the Notes are held as private assets (*Privatvermögen*) by an individual investor whose residence or habitual abode is in Germany, payments of interest under the Notes are generally taxed as investment income (*Einkünfte aus Kapitalvermögen*) at a 25 per cent. flat tax (*Abgeltungsteuer*) (plus a 5.5 per cent. solidarity surcharge (*Solidaritätszuschlag*) thereon and, if applicable to the individual investor, church tax (*Kirchensteuer*)).

The same applies to capital gains from the sale or redemption of the Notes. The capital gain is generally determined as the difference between the proceeds from the sale or redemption of the Notes and the acquisition costs. Expenses directly and factually related (*unmittelbarer sachlicher Zusammenhang*) to the sale or redemption are taken into account in computing the taxable capital gain. Otherwise, the deduction of related expenses for tax purposes is not permitted. The same applies to proceeds from the separate disposal of interest claims (i.e. without the Notes) or to proceeds from the payment of interest claims if the Notes have been disposed separately.

Where the Notes are acquired and/or sold in a currency other than Euro, the acquisition costs will be converted into Euro at the time of acquisition, the sales proceeds will be converted in Euro at the time of sale, and only the difference will then be computed in Euro.

The flat tax is generally collected by way of withholding (see subsequent paragraph – *Withholding tax*) and the tax withheld shall generally settle the individual investor's tax liability with respect to the Notes. If, however, no or not sufficient tax was withheld other than by virtue of a withholding tax exemption request (*Freistellungsauftrag*) (e.g., in case there is no Domestic Paying Agent, as defined below) the investor will have to include the income received with respect to the Notes in its annual income tax return. The flat tax will then be collected by way of tax assessment. The investor

may also opt for inclusion of investment income in its income tax return if the aggregated amount of tax withheld on investment income during the year exceeded the investor's aggregated flat tax liability on investment income (e.g., because of available losses carried forward or foreign tax credits). If the investor's individual income tax rate which is applicable on all taxable income including the investment income is lower than 25 per cent., the investor may opt to be taxed at individual progressive rates with respect to its investment income.

Capital losses of non-business investors resulting from (i) a bad debt loss (*Uneinbringlichkeit einer Forderung*), from (ii) a derecognition (*Ausbuchung*) of worthless Notes, from (iii) a transfer (*Übertragung*) of worthless Notes or from (iv) any other shortfall (*sonstigen Ausfall*) of Notes can be set-off against income derived from capital investments up to an amount of EUR 20,000 p.a. Losses exceeding that threshold can be carried forward and set-off against income derived from capital investments up to an amount of EUR 20,000 p.a. in subsequent years, subject to certain requirements. Based on guidance provided by the German tax authorities, losses which fall within the scope of the loss offset limitation rules will in principle not be recognised for withholding tax purposes but need to be claimed by an investor by way of tax assessment.

Individual investors are entitled to a saver's lump sum tax allowance (*Sparer-Pauschbetrag*) for investment income of EUR 1,000 per year (EUR 2,000 for jointly assessed investors). The saver's lump sum tax allowance is also taken into account for purposes of withholding tax (see subsequent paragraph – *Withholding tax*) if the investor has filed a withholding tax exemption request with the respective Domestic Paying Agent (as defined below). The deduction of related expenses for tax purposes is not permitted.

The solidarity surcharge shall only be levied for wage tax and income tax purposes from the assessment period 2021 onwards if the individual income tax of the individual investor exceeds certain thresholds. The solidarity surcharge shall however continue to be applicable for withholding tax, flat tax and corporate income tax purposes. If in case of the flat tax, the income tax burden for an individual investor is lower than the flat tax of 25 per cent., the individual investor can apply for its capital investment income being assessed at its individual progressive rates (see above) in which case solidarity surcharge would be refunded.

Withholding tax

If the Notes are kept or administered in a domestic securities deposit account with a German credit or financial services institution (Kredit- oder Finanzdienstleistungsinstitut) (or with a German branch of a foreign credit or financial services institution), or with a German securities institution (Wertpapierinstitut) (each a "Domestic Paying Agent") which pays or credits the interest, a 25 per cent. withholding tax, plus a 5.5 per cent. solidarity surcharge thereon, resulting in a total withholding tax charge of 26.375 per cent, is levied on the interest payments. The applicable withholding tax rate is in excess of the aforementioned rate if church tax applies and is collected for the individual investor by way of withholding which is provided for as a standard procedure unless the Noteholder has filed a blocking notice (Sperrvermerk) with the German Federal Central Tax Office (Bundeszentralamt für Steuern, "BZSt"). The Domestic Paying Agent may deduct from the basis of the withholding tax certain types of negative investment income realised by the individual investor of the Notes via the Domestic Paying Agent (e.g. certain losses from the sale of other securities with the exception of shares). The Domestic Paying Agent may deduct interest accrued on the Notes or other securities paid separately upon the acquisition of the respective security via the Domestic Paying Agent. In addition, subject to certain requirements and restrictions the Domestic Paying Agent may credit foreign withholding taxes levied on investment income in a given year regarding securities held by the individual investor in the custodial account with the Domestic Paying Agent.

Capital gains from the sale or redemption of the Notes are also subject to the 25 per cent. withholding tax, plus a 5.5 per cent. solidarity surcharge thereon, if the Notes are kept or administered by a Domestic Paying Agent effecting the sale or redemption from the time of their acquisition. If the Notes were sold or redeemed after being transferred to a securities deposit account with a Domestic Paying Agent, 25 per cent. withholding tax (plus solidarity surcharge thereon) would be levied on 30 per cent. of the proceeds from the sale or the redemption, as the case may be, unless the investor or the previous depository bank was able and allowed to prove evidence for the investor's actual acquisition costs to the Domestic Paying Agent. The applicable withholding tax rate is in excess of the aforementioned rate if church tax applies and is collected for the individual investor by way of withholding which is provided for as a standard procedure unless the Noteholder has filed a blocking notice with the BZSt.

German resident investors holding the Notes as business assets

Taxation of income from the Notes

If the Notes are held as business assets (*Betriebsvermögen*) by an individual or corporate investor which is tax resident in Germany (i.e., a corporation with its statutory seat or place of management in Germany), interest income and capital gains from the Notes are subject to personal income tax at individual progressive rates or corporate income tax (plus a 5.5 per cent. solidarity surcharge thereon and church tax, if applicable to the individual investor) and, in general, trade tax. The effective trade tax rate depends on the applicable trade tax factor (*Gewerbesteuer-Hebesatz*) of the relevant municipality where the business is located. In case of individual investors, the trade tax may, however, be partially or fully creditable against the investor's personal income tax liability depending on the applicable trade tax factor and the investor's particular circumstances.

Capital losses from the sale or redemption of the Notes should generally be tax-recognised and may generally be offset against other income.

Withholding tax

If the Notes are kept or administered by a Domestic Paying Agent which pays or credits the interest, a 25 per cent. withholding tax, plus a 5.5 per cent. solidarity surcharge thereon, resulting in a total withholding tax charge of 26.375 per cent, is generally levied on the interest payments. The applicable withholding tax rate is in excess of the aforementioned rate if church tax applies and is collected for the individual investor by way of withholding which is provided for as a standard procedure unless the Noteholder has filed a blocking notice with the BZSt.

No withholding is generally required on capital gains from the disposal or redemption of the Notes which is derived by German resident corporate investors and, upon application, by individual investors holding the Notes as assets of a German business.

Any capital losses incurred from the disposal or redemption of the Notes will not be taken into account for withholding tax purposes. The withholding tax does not settle the investor's personal or corporate income tax liability with respect to the Notes. The income from the Notes will have to be included in the investor's personal or corporate income tax return.

Any German withholding tax (including surcharges) is generally fully creditable against the investor's personal or corporate income tax liability or refundable, as the case may be.

Non-German tax resident Investors

Income derived from the Notes by investors who are not tax resident in Germany is in general not subject to German income taxation, and no withholding tax shall be withheld, unless (i) the Notes are held as business assets of a German permanent establishment of the investor or by a permanent German representative of the investor, (ii) the income derived from the Notes does otherwise constitute German source income (such as income from the letting and leasing of certain

property located in Germany) or (iii) the income is paid by a Domestic Paying Agent against presentation of the Notes or interest coupons (so-called over-the-counter transaction, *Tafelgeschäfte*).

If the income derived from the Notes is subject to German taxation according to the above, the income is subject to German income taxation and withholding tax similar to that described above for German tax resident investors. Under certain circumstances, foreign investors may benefit from tax reductions or tax exemptions under applicable double tax treaties (*Doppelbesteuerungsabkommen*) entered into with Germany.

Interest paid under a financing relationship (*Finanzierungsbeziehung*) is, in principle, also subject to German taxation and a withholding tax deduction by the German debtor under the financing relationship if the financing relationship is entered into between a German resident debtor and a creditor which is resident in a non-cooperative tax jurisdiction (*nicht kooperatives Steuerhoheitsgebiet*) within the meaning of the German Act to Prevent Tax Evasion and Unfair Tax Competition dated 25 June 2021 (*Gesetz zur Abwehr von Steuervermeidung und unfairem Steuerwettbewerb – Steueroasen-Abwehrgesetz*, "**StAbwG**") as amended or replaced from time to time (including the Legal Ordinance on the Application of Section 3 StAbwG (*Verordnung zur Durchführung des* § 3 des *Steueroasen-Abwehrgesetzes – Steueroasen-Abwehrverordnung*) enacted on the StAbwG and as amended or replaced from time to time).

Bearer bonds (*Inhaberschuldverschreibungen*), however, which are represented by global notes (*Globalurkunde*) kept in collective custody (*Girosammelverwahrung*) with a central securities depositary (*Zentralverwahrer*) and comparable debt instruments (vergleichbare Schuldtitel) tradable (handelbar) on a recognized exchange (*anerkannte Börse*) within the meaning of sec. 138 para. 2 sent. 1 no. 3 lit. b) sent. 2 of the German General Fiscal Code (*Abgabenordnung*, "AO") do not qualify as a financing relationship and are, therefore, excluded from the scope of the StAbwG (sec. 10 para. 1 sent. 1 no. 1 sent. 2 StAbwG).

Provided that the Notes meet such requirements, interest payments under the Notes are outside the scope of the StAbwG, irrespective of where a Noteholder is actually resident for tax purposes.

To the extent that Notes are not lodged in the Austraclear System, but the individual investors will be registered as holder of the Notes, interest payments under such Notes may likely be subject to a withholding tax deduction under the StAbwG if a Noteholder is tax resident in a non-cooperative tax jurisdiction within the scope of the StAbwG.

Inheritance tax and gift tax

The transfer of the Notes to another person by way of gift or inheritance may be subject to German gift or inheritance tax, respectively, if inter alia

- (a) the testator, the donor, the heir, the donee or any other acquirer had his residence, habitual abode or, in case of a corporation, association (*Personenvereinigung*) or estate (*Vermögensmasse*), has its seat or place of management in Germany at the time of the transfer of property,
- (b) except as provided under (i), the testator's or donor's Notes belong to business assets attributable to a permanent establishment or a permanent representative in Germany.

Special regulations may apply to certain German expatriates.

Prospective Noteholders are urged to consult with their tax advisor to determine the particular inheritance or gift tax consequences in light of their particular circumstances.

Other taxes

The purchase, sale or other disposal of the Notes does not give rise to capital transfer tax, value added tax (*Umsatzsteuer*), stamp duties or similar taxes or charges in Germany. However, under certain circumstances entrepreneurs may choose liability to value added tax with regard to the sale of Notes to other entrepreneurs which would otherwise be tax exempt. Net wealth tax (*Vermögensteuer*) is, at present, not levied in Germany.

Form of Pricing Supplement

The Pricing Supplement in respect of each Tranche of Notes will be substantially in the following form, duly supplemented (if necessary), amended (if necessary) and completed to reflect the particular terms of the relevant Notes and their issue.

Series No.: [*]
Tranche No.: [*]

Vonovia SE

(Legal Entity Identifier (LEI): 5299005A2ZEP6AP7KM81)

A\$ Debt Issuance Programme

Issue of

[Aggregate Principal Amount of Tranche] [Title of Notes]

The date of this Pricing Supplement is [*].

This Pricing Supplement (as referred to in the Information Memorandum dated 7 October 2024 (the *Information Memorandum*) in relation to the above Programme) relates to the Tranche of Notes referred to above. This document constitutes the Pricing Supplement relating to the issue of Notes described below. Terms used in it are deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions set forth in the Information Memorandum. This Pricing Supplement is supplemental to and must be read in conjunction with such Information Memorandum.

This Pricing Supplement does not constitute, and may not be used for the purposes of, an offer or solicitation by anyone in any jurisdiction in which such offer or solicitation is not authorised or to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation, and no action is being taken to permit an offering of the Notes or the distribution of this Pricing Supplement in any jurisdiction where such action is required.

PROHIBITION OF SALES TO EEA RETAIL INVESTORS – The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area (*EEA*). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, *MiFID II*); (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2016/97 (the 'Insurance Distribution Directive'), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in the Regulation (EU) 2017/1129 (as amended, the *Prospectus Regulation*). Consequently, no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (the *PRIIPs Regulation*) for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the PRIIPs Regulation.

PROHIBITION OF SALES TO UK RETAIL INVESTORS – The Notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the United Kingdom (*UK*). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018, as amended (the *EUWA*); (ii) a customer within the meaning of the provisions of the FSMA and any rules or regulations made under the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (the *FSMA*) to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of Regulation (EU)

2017/1129 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA. Consequently, no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA (the *UK PRIIPs Regulation*) for offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the UK has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the Notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the UK may be unlawful under the UK PRIIPs Regulation.

[EU MiFID II PRODUCT GOVERNANCE/TARGET MARKET — Solely for the purposes of [the/each] manufacturer's product approval process, the target market assessment in respect of the Notes has led to the conclusion that: (i) the target market for the Notes is eligible counterparties and professional clients only, each as defined in MiFID II); and (ii) all channels for distribution of the Notes to eligible counterparties and professional clients are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a distributor) should take into consideration the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment; however, a distributor subject to MiFID II is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.]

[UK MiFIR PRODUCT GOVERNANCE/TARGET MARKET – Solely for the purposes of [the/each] manufacturer's product approval process, the target market assessment in respect of the Notes has led to the conclusion that: (i) the target market for the Notes is only eligible counterparties, as defined in the FCA Handbook Conduct of Business Sourcebook ('COBS'), and professional clients, as defined in Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (UK MiFIR); and (ii) all channels for distribution of the Notes to eligible counterparties and professional clients are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a distributor) should take into consideration the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment; however, a distributor subject to the FCA Handbook Product Intervention and Product Governance Sourcebook (the UK MiFIR Product Governance Rules) is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.]

Singapore SFA Product Classification – In connection with Section 309B of the Securities and Futures Act 2001 of Singapore (the SFA) and the Securities and Futures (Capital Markets Products) Regulations 2018 of Singapore (the CMP Regulations 2018), the Issuer has determined, and hereby notifies all relevant persons (as defined in the Section 309A(1) of the SFA), that the Notes are 'prescribed capital markets products' (as defined in the CMP Regulations 2018) and Excluded Investment Products (as defined in MAS Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products).

Notes that are offered for issue or sale or transferred in, or into, Australia are offered only in circumstances that would not require disclosure to investors under Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the Corporations Act. Such Notes are issued or transferred in, or into, Australia in parcels of not less than A\$500,000 in aggregate principal amount.

[Include whichever of the following apply or specify as 'Not Applicable' (N/A). Note that the numbering should remain as set out below, even if 'Not Applicable' is indicated for individual paragraphs or sub-paragraphs.]

The particulars to be specified in relation to such Tranche are as follows:

1. Issuer: Vonovia SE, a company incorporated in Germany as a European

Company (Societas Europaea) with company number (nummer

der firma) HRB 16879

4. Dealer(s): [*] [(ABN *)]

[*] [(ABN *)]

5. Type of Issue: [Private Placement/Non-Private Placement]

6. Registrar: [Specify]

7. Issuing Agent: [Specify]

8. Calculation Agent: [Specify, if a person other than the Issuing Agent is to make

calculations]

7. Currency: [Australian Dollars]

- of Denomination

- of Payment

8. Aggregate Principal Amount of [Specify]

Tranche:

9. If interchangeable with existing [Specify if Tranche is to form a single Series with an existing

Series and Aggregate Principal Tranche or Series][Not Applicable]

Amount of Series:

10. Issue Date: [Specify]

11. Issue Price: [Specify]

12. Denomination: [Specify]

13. Fixed Rate Notes [Applicable/Not Applicable]

Interest:

(i) Interest Rate: [Specify rate]

(ii) Interest Accrual Date: [Specify](iii) Interest Payment Dates: [Specify]

(iv) Applicable Business Day [Specify. If nothing is specified, the Following Business Day

Convention: Convention will apply.]

for Interest Payment [Specify]

Dates:

any other date: [Specify]

(v) Definition of Business [Specify any additional places or days]

Day:

(vi) Day Count Basis: [Specify]

14. Floating Rate Notes [Applicable/Not Applicable]

Interest:

(i) Interest Rate: [Margin + Benchmark Rate (Condition 5.8)]/[Specify full

determination provisions or formula]

(ii) Margin: [Specify]

(iii) Benchmark Rate: [BBSW Rate/AONIA Rate/specify such other rate as applicable]

(iv) Manner in which Interest [Specify]

Rate is to be determined:

(v) Interest Accrual Date: [Specify]

(vi) **Interest Payment Dates:** [Specify]

(vii) Applicable Business Day [Specify. If nothing is specified, the Following Business Day

Convention: Convention will apply.]

Interest for Payment [Specify]

Dates:

any other date: [Specify]

(viii) Definition of Business Day: [Specify any additional places or days]

(ix) Day Count Basis: [Specify]

15. Other Notes: [Applicable/ Not Applicable]

[If Applicable, specify terms]

16. Default Rate: [Specify]

17. Record Date: [Specify, if not as per the Conditions]

18. [Fixed rate - specify date/Floating Rate - Interest Payment Date Maturity Date:

falling in or nearest to [Specify month]]

19. **Redemption Amounts:** [Specify, if not the Outstanding Principal Amount. If not the

Outstanding Principal Amount, include any applicable minimum

or maximum amounts1

21. Optional Early Redemption (Call): [Applicable/Not Applicable]

Redemption

(a) Relevant conditions to [Specify]

exercise of Call Option:

[Specify call early redemption amount]

Optional Amount (Call):

Early Redemption Date (c) [Specify]

(Call):

(b)

22.

Optional Early Redemption (Put): (a) Optional Redemption

[Specify put early redemption amount]

[Applicable/Not Applicable]

Amount (Put):

(b) Optional Put Date: [Specify]

23. Optional Early Redemption [Applicable/Not Applicable]

(Change of Control):

conditions (a) Relevant [Specify]

exercise of Put Option:

23. Clean Up Early Redemption (Call) [Applicable/Not Applicable]

Optional Redemption [Specify call early redemption amount] (a)

Amount (Call):

(b) Clean Up Condition [Specify, if not 25 per cent.]

Percentage:

24. **Events of Default:**

(a) Early Termination Amount: [Specify, if not the Outstanding Principal Amount]

(b) Any additional (or [Specify] modifications to) Events of

Default:

25. Selling Restrictions: [Specify any modifications of or additions to selling restrictions

contained in the Information Memorandum.]

26. Singapore Sales to Institutional

Investors and Accredited Investors

only:

[Applicable]/[Not Applicable]

[The default position for each drawdown should be "Applicable" unless there is any intention for sales to Singapore investors other

than Institutional Investors and Accredited Investors.]

27. Clearing System(s): [Austraclear System / specify others]

28. Listing: [Not applicable / Australian Securities Exchange / specify details

of other relevant stock or securities exchange]

29. Credit Rating: The Notes to be issued [have been/are expected to be] rated

[Specify] A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold Notes and may be subject to revision, suspension or

withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency.

Credit ratings are for distribution only to a person who is (a) not a 'retail client' within the meaning of section 761G of the Corporations Act and is also a sophisticated investor, professional investor or other investor in respect of whom disclosure is not required under Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the Corporations Act, and (b) otherwise permitted to receive credit ratings in accordance with applicable law in any jurisdiction in which the person may be located. Anyone who is not such a person is not entitled to receive this Pricing Supplement and anyone who receives this Pricing Supplement must not distribute

it to any person who is not entitled to receive it.

30. Other relevant Conditions: [Specify any variation to the Conditions]

31. ISIN Code: [Specify]32. Common Code: [Specify]

33. Relevant Business Centre: [Specify, if to be other than [Sydney] and the Agent is operating

in that place]

34. Additional or alternate newspaper

for notices:

[Specify, if not as per the Conditions]

35. Governing Law: [Specify, if not New South Wales]

36. Additional Information: [Specify][Not Applicable]

37. Use of proceeds: [Specify if not general corporate purposes]

Information Memorandum
CONFIRMED
Signed on behalf of the Issuer:
Ву:

Duly authorised

JHRM 811777845v3 121265660

Selling and Transfer Restrictions

The Dealers have in the Dealer Agreement agreed with the Issuer a basis upon which they or any of them may from time to time agree to purchase Notes.

The selling restrictions agreed between the Issuer and the Dealers are set out below. The restrictions may be amended from time to time by the Issuer, in accordance with the Dealer Agreement. In addition, the applicable Pricing Supplement may specify further selling restrictions agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer in relation to any Tranche of Notes.

The selling restrictions are as follows.

1 General

No action has been taken or will be taken in any jurisdiction that would permit a public offering of any of the Notes, or possession or distribution of this Information Memorandum or any other offering material relating to any Notes, in any country or jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required. Each Dealer has agreed and each further Dealer appointed under the Dealer Agreement will be required to agree that it will comply with all relevant laws, regulations and directives in each jurisdiction in which it purchases, offers, sells, or delivers Notes or has in its possession or distributes this Information Memorandum or any other offering material relating to any Notes or any Pricing Supplement, in all cases at its own expense.

Neither the Issuer nor any of the Dealers represent that Notes may at any time lawfully be sold in compliance with any applicable registration or other requirements in any jurisdiction, or pursuant to any exemption available thereunder, or assumes any responsibility for facilitating any such sale.

With regard to each Tranche, the relevant Dealer will be required to comply with any additional restrictions agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer and set out in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

This Information Memorandum does not constitute and may not be used as an offer or invitation in any place where, or to any person to whom, it would not be lawful to make the offer or invitation.

This Information Memorandum has been prepared by the Issuer for use in connection with the offer and sale of the Notes outside the United States. The Issuer and the Dealers reserve the right to reject any offer to purchase the Notes, in whole or in part, for any reason.

The Notes are being offered and sold outside the United States to non-U.S. persons in reliance on Regulation S.

This Information Memorandum does not constitute an offer to any person in the United States. Distribution of this Information Memorandum by any non-U.S. person outside the United States to any U.S. person or to any other person within the United States, is unauthorised and any disclosure without the prior written consent of the Issuer of any of its contents to any such U.S. person or other person within the United States, is prohibited.

2 Australia

This Information Memorandum has not been, and no prospectus or other disclosure document (as defined in the Corporations Act) in relation to the Programme or any Notes has been, or will be, lodged with or registered by the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (*ASIC*). Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree with the Issuer, that, in connection with the distribution of the Notes in Australia,

unless the relevant Pricing Supplement (or another supplement to this Information Memorandum) otherwise provides, it:

- (a) has not made or invited, and will not make or invite, an offer of the Notes for issue or sale in Australia (including an offer or invitation which is received by a person in Australia); and
- (b) has not distributed or published, and will not distribute or publish, any Information Memorandum or any other offering material or advertisement relating to any Notes in Australia,

unless:

- the aggregate consideration payable by each offeree is at least A\$500,000 (or its equivalent in an alternate currency, in either case, disregarding moneys lent by the offeror or its associates) or the offer or invitation does not otherwise require disclosure to investors under Parts 6D.2 or 7.9 of the Corporations Act;
- the offer or invitation does not constitute an offer to a 'retail client' as defined for the purposes of section 761G of the Corporations Act;
- (iii) such action complies with any applicable laws and directives in Australia (including any applicable licensing requirements); and
- (iv) such action does not require any document to be lodged with ASIC.

3 United States of America

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the *United States Securities Act of 1933* (the *Securities Act*) and the Notes may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons, except in certain transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by Regulation S.

Each Dealer has agreed and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to agree that, except as permitted by the Dealer Agreement, it has not offered, sold or delivered and will not offer or sell or deliver the Notes (i) as part of their distribution at any time or (ii) otherwise until 40 days after the completion of the distribution of an identifiable tranche of which such Notes are a part, as determined and certified to the Issuing Agent by such Dealer (or, in the case of an identifiable tranche of Notes sold to or through more than one Dealer, by each of such Dealers with respect to Notes of an identifiable tranche purchased by or through it, in which case the Issuing Agent shall notify such Dealer when all such Dealers have so certified), within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons, and it will have sent to each Dealer to which it sells Notes during the distribution compliance period a confirmation or other notice setting out the restrictions on offers and sales of the Notes within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons. Terms used in the preceding sentence have the meanings given to them by Regulation S.

The Notes are being offered and sold outside of the Unites States to non-U.S. persons in reliance on Regulation S.

In addition, until 40 days after the commencement of the offering of any identifiable tranche of Notes, an offer or sale of Notes within the United States by any dealer that is not participating in the offering of such tranche of Notes may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

4 The United Kingdom

Prohibition of Sales to UK Retail Investors

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not offered, sold or otherwise made available and will not offer, sell or otherwise make available any Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Information Memorandum as completed by the Pricing Supplement in relation thereto to any retail investor in the UK. For the purposes of this provision:

- (a) the expression "retail investor" means a person who is one (or more) of the following:
 - (i) a retail client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2 of Regulation (EU) No 2017/565 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the *European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018* (the *EUWA*); or
 - (ii) a customer within the meaning of the provisions of the *Financial Services and Markets Act 2000* (the *FSMA*) and any rules or regulations made under the FSMA to implement Directive (EU) 2016/97, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client, as defined in point (8) of Article 2(1) of Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; or
 - (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Article 2 of the Prospectus Regulation as it forms part of domestic law by virtue of the EUWA; and
- (b) the expression "offer" includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Notes.

Other United Kingdom regulatory restrictions

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree that:

- (a) **No deposit-taking:** in relation to any Notes having a maturity of less than one year:
 - it is a person whose ordinary activities involve it in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of its business;
 - (ii) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell any Notes other than to persons:
 - (A) whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses; or
 - (B) who it is reasonable to expect will acquire, hold, manage or dispose of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses,

where the issue of the Notes would otherwise constitute a contravention of Section 19 of the FSMA by the Issuer;

- (b) Financial promotion: it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of any Notes in circumstances in which section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer, and
- (c) General compliance: it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to any Notes in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

5 European Economic Area

Prohibition of Sales to EEA Retail Investors

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not offered, sold or otherwise made available and will not offer, sell or otherwise make available any Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Information Memorandum as completed by the Pricing Supplement in relation thereto to any retail investor in the EEA. For the purposes of this provision:

- (a) the expression "retail investor" means a person who is one (or more) of the following:
 - (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or
 - (ii) a customer within the meaning of the Insurance Distribution Directive, where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or
 - (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Regulation; and
- (b) the expression "offer" includes the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Notes.

6 Japan

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the *Financial Instruments and Exchange Act of Japan* (Act No. 25 of 1948, as amended, the *FIEA*) and each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not, directly or indirectly, offered or sold and will not, directly or indirectly, offer to sell any Notes in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organised under the laws of Japan), or to others for re-offering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the FIEA and other relevant laws and regulations of Japan.

7 Hong Kong

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that:

- (a) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell in Hong Kong, by means of any document, any Notes other than (a) to 'professional investors as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571) of Hong Kong (the SFO) any rules made under the SFO; or (b) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a 'prospectus' as defined in the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance (Cap. 32) of Hong Kong (the C(WUMP)O) or which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of C(WUMP)O; and
- (b) it has not issued or had in its possession for the purposes of issue, and will not issue or have in its possession for the purposes of issue, whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere, any advertisement, invitation or document relating to the Notes, which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public of Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to Notes which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to 'professional investors' as defined in the SFO and any rules made under the SFO.

8 Singapore

Each Dealer has acknowledged, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to acknowledge, that this Information Memorandum has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it has not offered or sold any Notes or caused the Notes to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase and will not offer or sell any Notes or cause the Notes to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, and has not circulated or distributed, nor will it circulate or distribute, this Information Memorandum or any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of such Notes, whether directly or indirectly, to any person in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA) pursuant to Section 274 of the SFA or (ii) to an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA) pursuant to and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275 of the SFA.

9 New Zealand

The Programme is a wholesale programme. No action has been or will be taken to permit the Notes to be directly or indirectly offered or sold to any retail investor, or otherwise under any regulated offer, in terms of the Financial Markets Conduct Act 2013 (*New Zealand FMCA*). In particular, no product disclosure statement has been or will be prepared or lodged in New Zealand in relation to the Notes under the New Zealand FMCA.

Each Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree that it has not and will not offer, sell or deliver, directly or indirectly the Notes, and it has not distributed and will not distribute, publish, deliver or disseminate any offering memorandum or any other material that may constitute an advertisement (as defined in the New Zealand FMCA) in relation to any offer of the Notes, in each case to any person in New Zealand other than to wholesale investors within the meaning of clause 3(2)(a), (c) or (d) of Schedule 1 of the New Zealand FMCA, being a person who is:

- (a) an 'investment business' within the meaning of clause 37 of Schedule 1 of the New Zealand FMCA;
- (b) 'large' within the meaning of clause 39 of Schedule 1 of the New Zealand FMCA; or
- (c) a 'government agency' within the meaning of clause 40 of Schedule 1 of the New Zealand FMCA,

and provided (for the avoidance of doubt) that Notes may not be directly or indirectly offered or sold to any 'eligible investor' (as defined in clause 41 of Schedule 1 of the New Zealand FMCA) or to any person who, under clause 3(2)(b) of Schedule 1 of the New Zealand FMCA, meets the investment activity criteria specified in clause 38 of that Schedule.

10 Variation

These selling restrictions may be amended, varied, replaced or otherwise updated from time to time in accordance with the Dealer Agreement. Any change may be set out in a Pricing Supplement or in another supplement to this Information Memorandum.

Directory

Issuer

Vonovia SE

Universitätsstraße 133 44803 Bochum Federal Republic of Germany

Arranger

UBS AG, Australia Branch

Level 16, Chifley Tower 2 Chifley Square Sydney NSW 2000 Australia

Legal Advisers

To the Issuer as to German law **Linklaters LLP**

Taunusanlage 8 60329 Frankfurt am Main Federal Republic of Germany

To the Dealers as to German law White & Case LLP

Bockenheimer Landstraße 20 60323 Frankfurt am Main Federal Republic of Germany

To the Issuer as to Australian law **Allens**

Level 37, 101 Collins Street Melbourne VIC 3000 Australia

To the Dealers as to Australian law King & Wood Mallesons

Level 61, Governor Phillip Tower 1 Farrer Place Sydney NSW 2000 Australia

Issuing Agent and Registrar

BTA Institutional Services Australia Limited

Level 2, 1 Bligh Street Sydney, NSW 2000 Australia